

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

5-15-2024

Small Business Owners' Financing Strategies for Remaining Operational Beyond 5 Years

Kenneth Melvin Brown Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kenneth M. Brown

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Beverly Muhammad, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration
Faculty

Dr. Kim Critchlow, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Small Business Owners' Financing Strategies for Remaining Operational Beyond 5 Years

by

Kenneth M. Brown

MA, Webster University, 2018

BGS, University of South Florida, 2014

Research Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

July 2024

Abstract

Small business owners are concerned with financing their organizations to remain operational beyond 5 years, as 50% of small businesses fail before reaching 5 years of operations. Grounded in the pecking order theory, the purpose of this qualitative pragmatic inquiry was to identify and explore financing strategies that six small business restaurant owners in the central Florida area of the United States use to remain operational beyond 5 years. Data were collected using semistructured interviews, public financial and annual reports, archival mission and vision statements, and the local Chamber of Commerce website. Through thematic analysis, three themes were identified:

(a) reliance on internal financing, (b) limited use of debt, and (c) the role of equity financing. A key recommendation is for small business restaurant owners to consider setting annual financial growth objectives based on their current financial position to ensure they limit external financial funding needs. The implications for positive social change include the potential for restaurant owners to uplift their socioeconomic status and offer enhanced services to their respective communities.

Small Business Owners' Financing Strategies for Remaining Operational Beyond 5 Years

by

Kenneth M. Brown

MA, Webster University, 2018

BGS, University of South Florida, 2014

Research Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

July, 2024

Acknowledgments

I wish to thank the faculty, my family members, and my friends who have helped me to reach this point in my academic career.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iii				
Section 1: Foundation of the Project1					
Background of the Problem	1				
Business Problem Focus and Project Purpose	1				
Research Question	3				
Assumptions and Limitations	3				
Assumptions	3				
Limitations	4				
Section 2: The Literature Review					
Application to the Applied Business Problem	6				
Key Issues	6				
Key Theories	11				
Small Business Financing Strategies	18				
Bootstrapping and Small Business Success	24				
Alternative Small Business Financing Strategies	28				
Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Small Business Financing	30				
Conclusion	36				
Section 3: Research Methodology	38				
Project Ethics	38				
Nature of the Project	41				
Population, Sampling, and Participants	41				

Data Collection Activities	44
Interview Questions	46
Data Organization and Analysis Techniques	46
Reliability and Validity	48
Reliability	48
Validity	49
Transition and Summary	50
Section 4: Findings and Conclusions	51
Presentation of the Findings	51
Reliance on Internal Financing	53
Financial Support From Family and Friends	54
Limited Use of Debt.	56
Role of Equity Financing	58
Business Contributions and Recommendations for Professional Practice	60
Implications for Social Change	61
Recommendations for Further Research	62
Conclusion	62
References	64
Appendix A: Invitation	85
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	86
Annendix C: Interview Transcripts	88

List of Tables

Table 1. Partic	ipants Demographic Summa	ry51	

Section 1: Foundation of the Project

In this chapter, I discuss foundational elements that prompted the study of financing challenges faced by small businesses. I provide a discussion on the background of the problem and the statement of purpose as an introduction to the context covered in this research.

Background of the Problem

The general business problem that prompted this qualitative inquiry is that small businesses face financing challenges that affect their ability to remain operational beyond 5 years after establishment. Data from the U.S. Small Business Administration indicate that, as of 2020, there were 33.7 million small businesses in the United States. However, while most small business owners start their businesses earnestly, few succeed beyond the 5-year mark (Cantamessa et al., 2018). As of 2020, 50% of small businesses that started in 2015 failed (Zhou, 2022). Studying the financial strategies some businesses owners use could provide existing small business owners and potential new small business owners with successful financial strategies for ensuring they remain operational beyond 5 years. The background of the financing challenges that small business owners encounter that affects their ability to remain operational beyond 5 years is emphasized.

Business Problem Focus and Project Purpose

The specific business problem was that small business owners in the restaurant industry may not have successful financing strategies to ensure they remain operational beyond 5 years. Therefore, the purpose of this qualitative pragmatic inquiry project was

to identify and explore the successful financing strategies small business owners in the restaurant industry have used to ensure they remain operational beyond 5 years.

A purposive sampling approach was used to identify project participants. Palinkas et al. (2015) suggested purposeful sampling because it helps a researcher to select rich information related to the research objectives. Additionally, according to Bekele and Ago (2022), when conducting research, sample size varies. The number of participants depends on several factors, including the focus of the research, the type of research question, the time and resources available for use, and institutional committee requirements among other things (Bekele & Ago, 2022). I used a sample size of six project participants based on Walden University guidance for qualitative pragmatic inquiries. Each eligible project participant met the following criteria: (a) over 18 years of age, (b) located in central Florida, (c) a small business restaurant owner, (d) had used their successful financing strategy, and (e) remained operational beyond 5 years. These participant criteria helped to answer the overarching research question.

The conceptual framework for this project was the pecking order theory. Gordon Donaldson founded pecking order theory in 1961 (Cohan & Donaldson, 1963), and the theory was later modified by Stewart Myers in 1984 (Martinez et al., 2019). The premise of this theory is that business owners' behaviors and preferences in financing decisions impact their ability to sustain their business in the long term (Martinez et al., 2019). The pecking order theory is appropriate for the project because small business owners seeking the best financing options for their businesses may find the strategies shared by participating small business owners helpful to remain operational beyond 5 years.

The pecking order theory has key constructs considered levels of financing when exploring financing options. Firms first consider a higher level known as internal funds (i.e., savings of the sole proprietor in the case of small businesses), the second level is to explore the debt financing options, and the third level is equity as a last resort. This conceptual framework was appropriate for this project because small businesses that succeed have best practices. The more a business owner goes lower on the pecking order, the higher the chances of failing within the first 5 years (Martinez et al., 2019). The pecking order theory grounded this project exploring the successful financing strategies some small business owners have used to remain operational beyond 5 years, and the theory helped answer the overarching research question.

Research Question

What successful financing strategies do small business owners in the restaurant industry use to remain operational beyond 5 years?

Assumptions and Limitations

Assumptions

Assumptions refer to the things that are outside a researcher's control but that have a significant bearing on a study's success to the extent that their absence would render the study irrelevant (Simon & Goes, 2010). According to Levitt et al. (2021), some researchers make some assumptions they believe are accurate although they may not be verifiable. Some of the assumptions for this research included the following: the findings would be generalizable, and the project participants would answer the interview questions

honestly. I corroborated the project participants' interview responses to their financial and annual reports and found no discrepancies.

Limitations

Limitations refer to the potential weaknesses in a study that are beyond a researcher's control (Ross & Bibler-Zaidi, 2019; Simon & Goes, 2010). One potential weakness of this pragmatic inquiry project was that the project participants were not representative of all small business restaurant owners in central Florida. The project participants were from two small restaurants, a food truck business, a dine-in restaurant, a pastry shop, and a drive-through restaurant.

Section 2: The Literature Review

A grounded approach to the present research is provided via a review of academic literature on small businesses' financial challenges. Scholarly journal articles, reports, and seminal scholarly books were searched from Google Scholar, EBSCO Host, Research Direct, CrossRef, SCOPUS, and JSTOR databases. Keywords used in this search included *pecking order theory, financing challenges, small businesses financing,* and *financing factors relating to the high failure rates of small businesses*. These terms resulted in a series of articles, some of which are documented below. The resulting articles were organized based on the conceptual framework planned for the research, financing strategies used by small businesses, and factors that lead to the high failure rates of small businesses.

The literature review contains theoretical and empirical perspectives. The review begins with a synopsis of all the literature reviewed, followed by the theoretical perspectives from two theories relevant to capital structure: pecking order theory and trade-off theory. While the former is the theory grounding this pragmatic inquiry, trade-off theory augments it by explaining why debt financing is the preferred external financing option. After the examination and analysis of these theories, I discuss an empirical review with three areas of focus: moderating factors, small business financing strategies, and the impact of COVID-19. Moderating factors include firm size, business cycle, profitability and business risk, availability or capacity, and regulation. According to Nguyen et al. (2021), these factors tend to moderate the relationship between financing gaps and access to financing for small businesses. Next, within the context of research

studies, I analyze and synthesize financing strategies available to small firms: traditional internal financing, debt, and equity funding proposed using the pecking order theory as the focus of the studies. Lastly, I discuss the impact of COVID-19 on small businesses, which forms the basis for looking at how small business financing has changed because of the pandemic.

Application to the Applied Business Problem

The purpose of the proposed qualitative pragmatic inquiry was to identify and explore the successful financing strategies small business owners in the restaurant industry use to ensure they remain operational beyond 5 years. This section is a synopsis of the key issues, theories, and perspectives prevalent in the literature review that focus on the small business financing strategies that allow these firms to remain operational beyond the first 5 years.

Key Issues

Small businesses are fundamental to socioeconomic development in the United States and worldwide. The 2020 Small Business Profile report noted that these businesses represent about 99% of all business ventures in the United States and employ at least 47.1% of the working population, which is about 60 million people (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2020). Moreover, small business exports accounted for more than 32% (\$1.5 trillion) of the United States' total exports in 2018, further cementing their place in the economy (U.S. Small Business Administration, 2020). These firms were expected to play a pivotal role in economic recovery and employment in the post-pandemic era because the number of new businesses is set to rise steadily (Belitski et al., 2021;

Edwards, 2021; Gorjian-Khanzad & Gooyabadi, 2021; Katare et al., 2021). The anticipated growth in startups emanates from a finding that hardship experienced during the COVID-19 pandemic has been a major driver of entrepreneurship in the United States. These sentiments, coupled with the previous statistics, cement the importance of small businesses, particularly for their contribution to economic and social development in the United States. These businesses must survive and prosper because they support economic and social structures.

Despite their importance, National Business Capital (2021) reported that up to 50% of U.S. small businesses cease operations before their fifth anniversary, which according to World Bank, is mainly attributable to financing difficulties (Adian et al., 2020). Small businesses usually face challenges accessing traditional bank loans, prompting them to use internal funds or cash from friends and families (Adian et al., 2020). While this route follows the pecking order theory that calls for firms to tap into their internal funds first, followed by debt and equity, Frank et al. (2020) noted that small firms typically have insufficient internal resources, necessitating external finance, which may not always be available (Bollaert et al., 2021; Didier et al., 2021; Frank et al., 2020; Lerner & Nanda, 2020). Indeed, a 2017 report established that up to 25% of small businesses in the United States face a funding gap because of the inability to access the financing needed for operational or investment needs (National Small Business Association, 2017). Owing to the financing gap small businesses face and the high failure rate, a systematic review was conducted to examine previous research literature on

financing strategies that allow small businesses to remain afloat beyond 5 years to sustain the economic and social contributions these businesses make.

Small businesses are inordinately affected by funding gaps, despite existing in one of the most developed capital markets in the world, the United States (Brown et al., 2020). Brown et al. (2020) observed that a lack of access to financing inhibits a small business from sustaining the value offered to its target market. These companies need the finances to fund their working capital or investments to sustain their value offering beyond the first 5 years.

Internal financing is a low-cost financing strategy, also known as *bootstrapping*, that allows businesses to utilize funds from internal sources, including retained net earnings, working capital arrangements, and leases. Additionally, Brown et al. (2020) found that lenders have reduced lending capacity in periods of uncertainty, particularly during the 2008–2009 financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic (Flammer & Ioannou, 2021; Gompers et al., 2021a; Niculaescu et al., 2023). This reduced capacity exacerbates the funding gap faced by these businesses because lenders believe funding is too risky (Brown et al., 2020). However, following the pecking order theory, researchers have recommended that small businesses tap into internal financing sources (Donaldson, 1961; Frank et al., 2020; Kumar et al., 2020; Myers, 1984; Yıldırım & Çelik, 2021). While there are several internal financing sources, retained earnings remain a pivotal part of internal financing, which most new businesses struggle with, limiting efforts to fill the financing gap (Begenau & Salomao, 2019; Mehar, 2023; Naumoski, 2022; Serrasqueiro et al., 2023). Moreover, small businesses have lower bargaining power, which hampers them

from negotiating with critical stakeholders, such as customers and suppliers (de Goeij et al., 2021; Gan & Xia, 2022; Ha et al., 2021; Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD], 2018). Instead, smaller firms may be unable to demand prompt speedy payments without damaging the much-needed customer relationships. Conversely, customers may not trust the brand enough to pay for products before production, limiting a firm's ability to receive advance payments to fuel further production.

Because of the inadequacy of internally generated funds for small businesses, the pecking order theory has a key construct: the option of using debt financing. However, debt financing remains out of reach for most small businesses in the United States, especially because of information asymmetry between market participants (Bakhtiari et al., 2020; Fadil & St-Pierre, 2021; Legesse & Guo, 2020; Liu et al., 2022; National Small Business Association, 2017; Rao et al., 2023). Lenders do not have enough information to assess small businesses objectively, mainly because these businesses have severe reporting gaps. This forces banks to incorporate uncertainty/risk in loan pricing, which is usually expensive for already cash-strapped small firms.

Despite this drawback, U.S. community banks have facilitated small business financing because they depend on relationship lending, relying on qualitative information (Arcuri, & Levratto, 2020; Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, 2020; Meslier et al., 2020; Nguyen & Barth, 2020; Petach et al., 2021). Finally, the pecking order theory has the option for equity financing as a last resort for business financing because of the information mentioned above, asymmetry, which inevitably leads to an undervaluation of a business (Myers & Majluf, 1984; Reverte & Badillo, 2019). Because of this, the OECD

(2018) noted that business owners may find themselves receiving inadequate capital to fund their investment needs. Equity financing strategies include friends and family, venture capital, angel investors, and initial public offerings (OECD, 2018). However, initial public offerings (IPOs) are unfavorable for small businesses because of the high costs (Arora & Singh, 2020; Jiang et al., 2022; OECD, 2018; Yang et al., 2020).

Most U.S.-based small firms rely on family and friends, exposing access to capital to interpersonal relationships and not necessarily the underlying business model (Yezza & Chabaud, 2023). Angel investors and venture capitalists possess more than \$100 billion in lendable funds (Brown et al., 2020). However, according to the Corporate Finance Institute (2021), venture capitalists are hard to reach, with only a 1% acceptance rate. Additionally, these arrangements may be marred by information asymmetry/distrust, which is why only 10% of startups that receive venture capital financing succeed (Corporate Finance Institute, 2021). Aside from the three traditional financing strategies, famous alternatives include factoring and crowdsourcing. Factoring allows small businesses to sell their receivables at a discount, which promotes liquidity, while crowdsourcing leverages digital technologies to receive funding from different investors (Colovic et al., 2022; Devece et al., 2019; Raineri & Sohmen, 2021). Lastly, literature on the COVID-19 pandemic and business financing highlights the importance of government support and an increasing need to preserve cash (Belitski et al., 2021; Berisha-Qehaja, 2021; Block et al., 2022; Cowling et al., 2020; Marconatto et al., 2022). Moreover, the literature on small business success amidst crisis highlights the importance of advance planning to promote business continuity and the ability to generate internal

funds (Caballero-Morales, 2021; Cohen, 2021; Corrales-Estrada et al., 2021; Zutshi et al., 2021). Admittedly, literature on the impact of the COVID-19-induced economic crisis on small business financing is still in its early stages and constantly evolving, making the current project relevant in contributing to this body of knowledge.

Key Theories

Pecking Order Theory

Donaldson's (1961) pecking order theory explains corporate structure decisions, primarily focusing on hierarchy with respect to a firm's funding sources. This theory was expanded in subsequent works to provide a rationale for such behavior (Jarallah et al., 2019; Myers, 1984). These authors argue that firms prefer internal financing options by adapting or adjusting dividend payout ratios to their investment needs. For example, Company W may reduce its dividend payouts to accommodate financing needs toward a new expansion project. However, adjustments to dividend policies may inevitably be inadequate in light of waning profitability or huge investment requirements (Frank et al., 2020). In such conditions, companies may require external financing, beginning with the safest security: debt (Myers & Majluf, 1984). After exploring debt options, firms may then move to hybrid financing options and finally to equity.

The undervaluation of the equity may outweigh a project's worth, diminishing the value created. Myers and Majluf (1984) demonstrated that information asymmetry between market participants, capital seekers, and providers may lead to an undervaluation of equity shares. Indeed, small businesses, which are the subject of this literature review, may not have the required information to avert the undervaluation, as discussed in

subsequent sections. Additionally, Martinez et al.'s (2019) study affirmed that small businesses that went further down in the pecking order were highly susceptible to business failure. Therefore, it was crucial to establish whether the pecking order theory holds as far as contributing to business success beyond 5 years is concerned.

Given their uncertainty, Adian et al. (2020) found that small businesses prefer grants or equity to loans to avert period payments. Similarly, several empirical studies found that smaller firms tend to have lower debt ratios—that is, debt as a function of assets and equity—affirming these firms' inclination toward equity (Crouzet & Mehrotra, 2020; D'Amato, 2020; Franquesa & Vera, 2021; Sharif, 2019; Yousef et al., 2020). This finding is explained in Kalantonis et al.'s (2021) study, and throughout this literature review, these firms face severe financial constraints due to the associated information asymmetries, making them less appealing to lenders, such as commercial banks. However, Sharif (2019) also established a negative statistically significant relationship between profits and leverage, implying that profitable firms are less likely to tap into debt but instead use internal financing, supporting the pecking order theory. Yet, the typical unprofitability and financial uncertainty associated with small firms, as asserted in Adian et al.'s (2020) study, potentially contradict the pecking order theory in practice, begging the question, could this deviation exacerbate their failure before their fifth operating year?

Trade-Off Theory

Undoubtedly, profitability plays a crucial role in sustaining small businesses beyond 5 years, suggesting that both costs and benefits are crucial considerations. The

trade-off theory holds that the financing decision balances the costs and benefits associated with either debt or equity financing (Dao & Ta, 2020; Khoa & Thai, 2021). This theory aligns with Modigliani and Miller's (1963) notions that the value of a leveraged firm is equal to that of an unleveled firm after (a) adding the present value of tax savings from debt financing and (b) subtracting the present value of the costs of expected financial difficulties. Therefore, because interest is tax deductible, firms are incentivized to take on more debt than equity. Therefore, it was essential to see whether this theory would apply to small businesses, especially considering that small business sole proprietorships pay the lowest effective tax rate in the United States (Satterly, 2020). Expressed differently, do small businesses consider tax savings when making financing decisions given that they pay the lowest taxes?

Themes and Perspectives

Before exploring the financing strategies posited by the pecking order theory, it is crucial to highlight some of the attributes that may influence the financing decisions for small businesses. These include firm size, business cycle, profitability and business risk, availability or capacity, and regulation.

Firm Size. Firm size tends to have an impact on a firm's profitability and may be a determining factor for the firm's profitability. Begenau and Salomao's (2019) quantitative research study established a relationship between firm size and profitability. The researchers noted that smaller firms are usually less profitable than their larger peers (Sedunov, 2020). Additionally, the researchers affirmed that profitability is linked to financing constraints, where firms that are less profitable (or have fewer internal

resources) are more likely to face the funding gap. This finding is particularly unfavorable for small businesses considering they are typically less profitable, suggesting they are less likely to receive debt financing because of various reasons, such as business risk, as discussed in the subsequent section (Frank et al., 2020). Here, the already apparent paradox can be cemented by the question: How can small businesses yet to build internal resources access external financing? From this, it can be deduced that debt financing, which is the preferable external financing according to Myers's extension of the pecking order theory (1984), may remain untenable for most small businesses simply because they are not big enough to be profitable. However, lenders may fail to recognize they need financing to grow big enough.

Business Cycle. A procyclical approach emanates from small businesses' requirements for high funding needs, which sufficient funds do not support, thus making business cycles critically important. As postulated in Begenau and Salomao's (2019) study, business cycles play a pivotal role in firm financing decisions, which were used for business financing during economic booms. Begenau and Salomao (2019) found that large corporations tend to substitute debt and pay-out equity over the business cycle, while small businesses adopt a procyclical approach to debt and equity. According to Begenau and Salomao (2019), these firms have higher financing friction, affirming the need for external financing. Indeed, Brown et al. (2020) note that these frictions brought about by a sub-optimal financial structure have a bearing on the longevity of small businesses that hope to sustain their growth prospects.

Severe financial constraints are inherent in small firms, mainly because they are more likely to have to follow the entire route proposed in the pecking order theory. Moreover, while economic booms are typically associated with fewer financial constraints, the trickle-down effect on small businesses is significant (Begenau & Salomao, 2019; Saah, 2022). This significance is founded on the fact that small businesses do not have sufficient internal finances because of different micro and macro environmental factors, such as market inexperience and stiff competition from more established firms (Brown et al., 2020). Unlike larger corporations that can easily issue equity pay-outs and debt simultaneously during booms, small companies have little choice but to tap the available internal funds, followed by debt and equity financing, simultaneously to fund their high productivity levels (Begenau & Salomao, 2019).

Profitability/Business Risk. Financing gaps are primarily driven by the high business risk facing small businesses. Various owners of capital associate the low profitability of small businesses as a significant risk when choosing to invest in them. Brown et al. (2020) discovered that a lack of hard assets and credit histories were the main catalyzing factors in their investigation of this gap among U.S.-based small businesses.

On the one hand, small businesses are yet to build a solid asset base, which can be used as collateral for external financing. Additionally, small businesses do not have extensive credit histories because they are relatively young. The age issue also augments the market inexperience that small businesses possess relative to large and more established businesses (Cole & Sokolyk, 2016). Coupling all these factors highlights the

business risks that small businesses pose to lenders. Indeed, these businesses compete for the same financing with larger firms with a proven track record, market understanding, and sufficient physical collateral. Therefore, poor business risk management hinders small businesses from capital access. Moreover, the structure of commercial banks has changed unfavorably for small businesses over time. Commercial bank size shrunk by more than three times between 1986 and 2018, creating large banks that are less inclined to disburse loans to small businesses, quoting low profitability vis-à-vis high business risk (Brown et al., 2020).

Business risk and lower internal resources (profitability) exacerbate the funding gap that defines many small businesses in the United States. Despite this supposed business risk associated with small firms, Bakhtiari et al. (2020) argue that supposed business risk is largely cemented on perceptions, because lenders are conditioned to view small businesses as inherently risky without looking deeply into their business model. The unwillingness to evaluate small business models emanates from the costly nature of assessing business risks (Bakhtiari et al., 2020; Calabrese et al., 2022; Harrison et al., 2022; Raimo et al., 2021). Therefore, lenders are left with two choices: deny financing outrightly or raise interest costs to match the cost of generating the needed information on business feasibility or viability. The latter option constrains the firm's resources, inhibiting its ability to invest in long-term growth (Bakhtiari et al., 2020). Lenders consider small businesses too risky, mainly because of low market experience, hard assets, and credit history (Brown et al., 2020). Indeed, Brown et al. (2020) found that small business leaders that end up receiving loan financing do so at a considerable cost,

catalyzing poor financial performance during a crucial time of a business's lifecycle. However, many business risks associated with small businesses are predominant because lenders consider it too costly to obtain the necessary information to make the appropriate lending decisions (Bakhtiari et al., 2020). Undoubtedly, this is one reason for the financing gap that causes small business failure, especially during the formative years.

Regulation. The decision to lend is largely informed by capital availability on the lenders' part. However, lenders do not exist in isolation since most commercial banks are under tight regulatory frameworks. These frameworks disproportionately affect smaller banks, also known as community banks, which disfavors U.S.-based small businesses, considering that most rely on community banks for external financing (Jagtiani and Maingi, 2019; Kress & Turk, 2020). A Government Accountability Office (GAO, 2018) study reported that since the financial crisis of 2008 and 2009, federal regulators have implemented new and stringent banking regulations that inhibit small business financing access. However, federal regulation is not entirely to blame for this effect. GAO (2018) also found that community banks often fail to report small business lending accurately. The data that most community banks provide does not include business size, making it difficult for federal agents to assess the impact of regulation on small business lending. However, despite this shortcoming on the lenders' part, Brown et al. (2020) note that post-financial crisis US banking regulations are intrinsically designed to limit small businesses access to capital, regardless of whether this was the intention. For instance, one objective of the regulatory reforms of the banking sector after the crisis was to 'improve the resilience of individual banks to reduce the risk of failure' (Sironi, 2018).

According to Sironi (2018), this objective pushed banks to strengthen a risk-premium-based lending philosophy, disproportionately affecting small businesses. However, as the economy continued to recover, banks' lending capacity rose, increasing small business lending by 5% between 2013 and 2017 (GAO, 2018). Nonetheless, the literature I reviewed in this section highlights the impact that regulation has on small businesses access to funding. Tight regulatory frameworks on banks tend to affect these firms inordinately, exacerbating the funding gap.

Small Business Financing Strategies

Traditional Debt Financing Strategies and Their Effectiveness

Within this section, I focused on strategies that small businesses may use to tap into traditional debt financing and the efficacy of these strategies. In their systematic review, Bakhtiari et al. (2020) established that information asymmetry was to blame for credit constraints in many countries, including the United States. The pecking order hypothesis argues that firms should tap into debt when pursuing external financing options (Myers & Majluf, 1984). Conversely, such a strategy fills in the financing gaps associated with internal financing.

In most cases, lenders do not have the necessary information to properly evaluate the business model, 'forcing' them to incorporate this uncertainty in their offer. For instance, a bank might incorporate a risk premium while lending to businesses that are not well-established. Ystrom (2019) found that because of these constraints, small businesses must bolster their reporting standards to ensure lenders have the necessary information to make financing decisions. Also, according to Yström (2019), preparing

financial records should follow the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) guidelines followed by public companies in the United States.

Reinforcing financial reporting ensures that investors, including lenders, obtain the necessary information to make relevant decisions (Yström, 2019). From this, I deduce that proper bookkeeping allows lenders to understand the business and the associated risks, reducing the cost of obtaining this information, as mentioned in Bakhtiari et al.'s (2020) work. Doing this is likely to, at the very least, bolster chances of an objective consideration for debt financing, allowing small businesses to enjoy the benefits associated with this financing method, as posited in Modigliani and Miller's (1963) work and as supported by Donaldson's (1961) pecking order hypothesis. Indeed, to overcome being overlooked based on their small size, Eggers (2020) found that access to external (debt) financing largely depends on a firm's ability to understand how financial institutions make lending decisions. This includes reporting on creditworthiness, asset structure, gearing ratio, and liquidity—factors that give lenders an indication of the business's survival prospects (Eggers, 2020). Reporting on these factors allows small businesses to keep the underlying principles in check constantly. For instance, understanding and reporting on business liquidity ensures that owners retain healthy liquidity ratios, allowing them to withstand any disruptions that threaten business survival (Block et al., 2022).

In addition to bolstering financial reporting, small businesses can increase the chances of obtaining debt financing by going to small banks, otherwise referred to as community banks, which according to the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (2020),

are useful in small business lending. Further, according to the OECD (2018) referred to earlier, these banks mostly rely on relationship lending, allowing small business owners to engage directly with loan officers. Such engagement is almost non-existent in larger banks, where preliminary decision-making is based on lending algorithms, making them less likely to rely on soft qualitative information (OECD, 2018). These assertions on relationship lending are supported by Jagtiani and Maingi's (2019) U.S.-based empirical study that established the evidence that community banks play a more significant role in small business financing than their larger peers. These banks increased small business lending by more than 5% between 2013 and 2017 (GAO, 2018). Both Jagtiani and Maingi's (2019) and GAO's (2018) studies affirmed that it is more tenable for these banks to consider small businesses because they are more relationship-based, making them more likely to respond to small businesses specific needs.

As much as small community banks are more likely to lend to small businesses, it cannot be ignored that these smaller banks have far much less capital, limiting the extensivity of their reach. Evidently, according to the 2020 Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) report, small or community banks accounted for about 12% of all loans disbursed in 2019 despite having more physical presence than larger banks.

Therefore, while community banks play a pivotal role in small business financing, their ability to exercise this mandate is limited by their smaller asset books (FDIC, 2020).

Additionally, as mentioned in preceding sections, GAO (2018) also found that community banks lack strong reporting frameworks, which is necessary to understand the true size of small business lending from these banks. Therefore, policymakers may not

know when necessary to dedicate additional resources to these banks for onward lending to small businesses or to introduce supportive regulations based on the true state of small business lending (GAO, 2018). This lapse is beyond the control of small businesses, suggesting that a lack of access to finances may be due to another stakeholder's fault.

In summary, debt financing is still a crucial financing strategy for small businesses. Therefore, small businesses must package themselves in such a way that satisfies lenders' information needs. This includes bolstering their financial reporting standards to adopt acceptable accounting standards that promote an understanding of the business and its risks. Moreover, small businesses could target community banks that mostly rely on qualitative decision-making instead of larger commercial banks' fixed algorithms (Balyuk et al., 2020; Jagtiani & Maingi, 2019; OECD, 2018). Despite the apparent benefits of community banks in small business lending, the literature on community bank lending falls short as it ignores that these banks have far smaller asset sizes, limiting their ability to reach many small businesses. Additionally, these smaller banks have been faulted for failing to report the true size of small business lending (GAO, 2018). This limits policy because lawmakers may lack sufficient or true information to introduce appropriate regulatory frameworks for small firms.

Efficacy of Common Equity Financing Strategies

According to the pecking order theory, equity financing is seen as the last resort for business financing. As discussed severally, small businesses are characterized by information asymmetry, which exposes a firm's equity shares to undervaluation (Myers & Majluf, 1984). Despite this theoretical drawback, the OECD (2018) notes that small

businesses can access equity financing through various sources: friends and family, venture capital, angel investors, and IPOs. However, the last option (IPOs) is usually less appropriate for young businesses due to the process's high cost and lengthy nature (OECD, 2018). Ritter's (2021) U.S.-based study found that the median age for companies at IPOs between 1980 and 2020 was 8 years, cementing the previous assertion that young businesses (< 5 years) are less likely to access centralized capital markets. For these reasons, the literature review on public equity raising was excluded in this section.

Financing from friends and family is one of the most famous equity financing strategies U.S. startups use. Lähdesmäki et al. (2019) note that friends and family have low expectations of returns, allowing the founders to focus on business management and growth. However, success depends on person-to-person relationships, which affect the smooth running of the firm (Lähdesmäki et al. 2019). For instance, family and friends may want their funds back when the business critically needs them. Thus, founders must carefully ensure such transactions are made under contractual terms. In addition to friends and family, small business owners can sell an equity stake to angel investors to obtain the required financing. One key characteristic of angel investors is that they are typically former entrepreneurs (OECD, 2018). Assuredly, being former entrepreneurs enables them to help small businesses navigate common challenges that may come up, increasing the chances of success. However, like in venture capitalists, information asymmetry is also prevalent in business angel financing.

Business owners' and investors' relationships play a critical role in the achievement of organizational success. According to Esubalew and Raghurama (2020),

both owners and investors may fail to communicate expectations, denting the owner-investor relationship in crucial stages of the business's lifecycle. As such, the information asymmetry problem can be resolved through an open and honest relationship between small business owners and investors (Glücksman, 2020). Such a relationship ensures that the business attains its objectives unhindered. Moreover, these researchers (Abbasi et al., 2018; Myers & Majluf, 1984; OECD, 2018) suggested that open and honest relationships cemented trust between the parties involved, ensuring that they played their respective roles effectively. Moreover, the business owner can manage and control business operations. Venture capitalists often provide the necessary financing, business support, and guidance. Undoubtedly, when these elements work congruently, the business is more likely to attain its objectives, including survival and long-term success.

Despite the importance of venture capitalists as a source of funding, less than 1% of new businesses are likely to receive financing from this source (Corporate Finance Institution, 2021). Indeed, the U.S. private capital market could disperse up to \$100 billion each year (Brown et al., 2020). However, the ability to provide private capital is different from actually providing it, which supports the funding gap discussed in Begenau and Salomao's (2019) work. Moreover, startups funded by venture capital firms have had a less than 10% success rate, prompting financiers to bolster their selection criteria (Corporate Finance Institute, 2021). Both these factors beg the question: how can small businesses package themselves to attract venture capital and, to some extent, business angels? In their *Harvard Business Review* article, Gompers et al. (2021b) identified three factors that make it easier for small businesses to access venture capital financing:

networking, cash flow or returns, and people. Networking lets business owners know the right people because most venture capital financing is done through recommendations. Likewise, venture capital firms must be convinced that the business turns positive cash flows (tied to product differentiation and market strategy). Lastly, venture capital companies want to be associated with startups with outstanding, formidable leaders who have great ideas (Gompers, 2021b).

In summary, equity financing has various manifestations, including family and friends, angel investors, and venture capitalists. All these options have distinct benefits and drawbacks. The suitability of one option over the other varies from case to case. Some businesses may find family and friends suitable, while others may be skewed toward venture capitalists. The more a company moves away from familiarity (friends and family), the more complexities begin to emerge (Azizi et al., 2021). However, some of these complexities, particularly those associated with venture capitalists, ensure the business is on solid footing, as Gompers et al.'s (2021b) work suggested. Gompers et al. (2021b) note that venture capital firms want to ensure that the business has a growth plan and good leaders to steer the ship toward achieving the said plan. Venture capitalists want to allocate their portfolios to businesses that have high profitability prospects.

Bootstrapping and Small Business Success

As mentioned before, the pecking order theory calls on firms to implore internal financing sources before tapping into external financing methods (Myers & Majluf, 1984). While this theory indicates that firms should tap into internal financing options first, the researcher placed it last (amongst its two other peers) since difficulties in

accessing external financing force firms to bootstrap. As discussed in previous sections, these difficulties emanate from information asymmetry, business risk, market conditions, and size, to name a few. However, Frank et al.'s (2020) suggestions limit the definition of internal financing to cash flows generated in the course of business operations. Put differently, these authors suggest that internal funds are the trickle-down effect of sales revenue. The OECD (2018), in their survey of OECD countries, agreed with this assertion, reporting that retained earnings are the most common source of internal funds. However, as shown in Block et al.'s (2022) quantitative study, internal financing, also known as bootstrapping, transcends the use of cash flows from sales or profits to fund business survival and growth. While liquidity is at the center of internal financing strategies, small business owners can pursue a faster receivables collection period, slower payables period, preselling, and asset leases (Block et al., 2022). These strategies were key for small businesses, especially when navigating the severe disruptions caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. Indeed, a faster collection period allows a firm to have the necessary resources to fund business operations, boosting business survival, albeit in the short term (OECD, 2018).

Similarly, delaying supplier payments, which emanates from good supplier relationships, allows businesses to preserve cash for different needs. Additionally, preselling enables small businesses to receive cash well in advance, which can be used to bolster production, compounding a small business's success (OECD, 2018). Finally, asset leasing avoids significant capital expenditures, shielding cash flows from depletion (Eaton et al., 2021). These cash flows can then be allocated to uses that yield the greatest

utility for the small firm. As suggested before, Begenau and Salomao (2019) note that small firms have higher funding needs, suggesting that significant capital expenditures may exacerbate this state, necessitating asset leases.

OECD's (2018) findings highlight the importance of bootstrapping in small business financing, including negotiating good supplier terms, purchasing used equipment instead of new ones, and advancing customer payments. These businesses' additional but less used bootstrapping methods included factoring, buying on consignment from suppliers, and deliberately delaying tax payments (OECD, 2018). The most significant advantage of bootstrapping is that it is usually low-cost or free in most instances (Myers & Majluf, 1984), allowing small businesses to put their limited financial resources into productive use. Despite the apparent usefulness of bootstrapping for small businesses, its application is limited in two ways: access to bootstrapping options and the sufficiency of these options.

On the contrary, while there are several bootstrapping techniques, proceeds from profitability play a central role. However, as Begenau and Salomao (2019) noted, profitable firms typically have more internal funds, reducing financing constraints. This requirement misaligns with certain small business attributes, such as little to no profitability, exacerbating the financing gap from internal financing. The OECD (2018) also found that small businesses have lower bargaining power, especially with external stakeholders, because of the associated risk. This view was supported by Eggers's (2020) work, where the researcher established that these businesses' smallness exacerbates access to financing. Therefore, it is plausible that suppliers may not want to extend

payment periods due to the risk associated with small firms. Similarly, small enterprises may opt out of pushing credit customers for early payments because of the low bargaining power (OECD, 2018) and the need to retain client accounts. Also, as these enterprises are not as established as larger firms, preselling may not work because customers may not trust the brand's ability to deliver. Thus, strong stakeholder relationships must exist for these strategies to work, something that takes time (Block et al., 2022).

Contrastingly, internal financing can only go so far because its primary focus is on business survival, not growth, and development (OECD, 2018). This means that bootstrapping techniques, such as reducing collection periods, delaying payables, and preselling, to name a few, should be used to fund growth and not just operations. As such, bootstrapping efforts should go hand in hand with innovation and customer-targeted strategies that grow the business, such as improving operating and business models (Block et al., 2022; Clauss et al., 2019). Thus, small businesses should endeavor to use internally generated funds to support growth and development, including investment in market research and new product development.

The literature reviewed in this section expands internal financing by offering new sources of bootstrapping, including tapping into working capital elements. While such strategies augment small businesses' liquidity, particularly in crises, they are not sufficient. The insufficiency is coupled with the fact that bootstrapping depends on an entrepreneur's skill set in business development and revenue generation. This is because, in most cases, bootstrapping relies on net profits to fund projects or other investment

needs (Begenau & Salomao, 2019). Doing this depends on the business owner's ability to lead the business into profitability, which is typically hard to come by for small businesses. With this said, however, OECD (2018) researchers hold the view that bootstrapping should be used for survival, a view that deviates from other researchers, such as Block et al. (2022), that argued that internal funds should be used for business growth and development. Block et al. (2022) noted that small businesses should use funds generated from bootstrapping to grow the business into sustainable levels through investments in initiatives that grow the business, such as innovation. Such efforts create the necessary conditions for business success beyond the formative years, including a firm foundation.

Alternative Small Business Financing Strategies

The literature review on bootstrapping contained some emerging alternative small business financing strategies, including leasing. There are, however, emerging strategies, including invoice factoring and crowdsourcing. Invoice factoring allows businesses to sell their accounts receivable to third parties at a discount (Blässe, 2021). However, OECD (2018) pointed out that factoring is primarily for trade-based businesses, considering that some small businesses might not deal in credit terms. Additionally, while invoices are discounted between 1.5% and 3%, according to OECD (2018), the final number depends on negotiations between the seller (small business) and the buyer (factor). One of the most significant advantages of factoring is that it buys the owner time to put things in order by obtaining cash in exchange for accounts receivables (OECD, 2018). However, due to the high cost, factoring is more applicable to businesses with

strong margins. Also, the factor must be convinced of the debtor's ability to pay, which goes back to the previous assertions on the importance of recording financial information to prevent information asymmetry between small businesses and investors/lenders (Yström, 2019).

Another popular alternative financing source is crowdsourcing, which allows small businesses to raise external funds from a large pool of investors (Nisar et al., 2020). Typically, investors provide a small proportion of the requested funds (OECD, 2018). Some players include lenders (such as banks), equity investors (such as angel investors), donations, and sponsorships (Mansor et al., 2021). Additionally, Mansor et al. (2021) also noted that peer-to-peer crowdfunding had gained prominence since it allows borrowers to access online credit from a large investor pool. Other crowdsourcing forms, such as reward-based crowdsourcing, allow prospective customers to purchase products before they become available (Maiolini et al., 2023; Mansor et al., 2021). This is a manifestation of preselling financing strategies discussed in previous sections (Block et al., 2022). Finally, small businesses can also participate in incubator programs, especially during the early stages, which give them access to networks, mentors, and positive criticism. Thus, small firms must become aware of the newer financing strategies to evaluate their applicability. Put differently, literature, including Mansor et al. (2021) work, shows that small businesses should not be limited to traditional financing forms but be open to tapping new and emerging ways of raising funds. As mentioned before, these less-known strategies bolster liquidity, allow access to a large capital pool, and provide networking opportunities; all these attributes are crucial in business survival. Additionally, easy

access to alternative financing methods allows the entrepreneur to focus on growing the business, finding more customers, and expanding revenue sources and product lines, among others, instead of worrying about working capital needs.

Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Small Business Financing

Background to the COVID-19 Pandemic

In this final section of the literature review, I consider the impact that the COVID-19 pandemic had on small business financing from a financial/economic crisis perspective. As discussed previously, Begenau and Salomao (2019) established that economic booms yield higher internal funds and lower debt financing constraints, leading to a higher funding capacity. However, the current pandemic is the opposite of this situation, considering that it led to a severe economic recession in the United States. The COVID-19 pandemic disrupted almost all small businesses because of reduced customer demand, employee layoffs, and government-mandated protocols (Belitski et al., 2022). Indeed, Fairlie's (2020) study that surveyed U.S. small businesses in the first three months following social distancing restrictions found that these firms experienced severe drops in business activity. For instance, African American, Latinx, and Immigrant businesses experienced 41%, 32%, and 26% drops in business activity, respectively (Fairlie, 2020). This suggests that small firms that remained open had fewer sales, resulting in reduced sales revenue, which is a critical input in internally generated funds.

While numerous internal funds sources exist, including preselling, asset leases, and faster receivables collection, the OECD (2018) affirms that retained earnings are the most common source of internal funds for small businesses amongst OECD countries

(the U.S. is a member state). Because the pandemic led to reductions in sales (Fairlie, 2020), there appears to have been a trickle-down effect on retained earnings, making it harder for small firms to follow the pecking order theory. Begenau and Salomao's (2019) findings from the other side indicate that the economic recession brought about by the COVID-19 pandemic reduced internal funds and exacerbated debt financing constraints, leading to a lower funding capacity for small businesses. Because of this, 22% of young small businesses could not survive the pandemic (Fairlie, 2020).

Comparison Between the COVID-19 and the 2008-2009 Economic/Financial Crises

During economic crises, such as the COVID-19 and the 2008/9 financial crises, small businesses are affected disproportionately (Demirgüç-Kunt et al., 2020). Therefore, it is crucial to evaluate how both these events are related and possibly whether any lessons may be drawn from the earlier crisis. According to Demirgüç-Kunt et al.'s (2020) study, which sought to explain the impact of the global financial crisis (GFC) on firms' capital structures, the authors found that firms started deleveraging to avoid the associated high finance costs. However, a comparison between large and small firms showed that the higher financing constraints affected small businesses more adversely. These businesses had to tap into the more expensive short-term debt and, in some instances, the available internal financing (Demirgüç-Kunt et al., 2020). This discovery is consistent with GAO's (2018) earlier finding that small business lending took a hit between 2010 and 2013. Banks, including community banks, did not have the funding capacity to match the high demand for loans. Because small businesses did not have access to capital (when compared to larger firms), they felt these financing constraints

more, limiting their choice to high-interest loans, which threatened their survivability (Demirgüç-Kunt et al., 2020).

While the COVID-19-induced economic crisis is still evolving, there are already apparent similarities between the pandemic and the GFC, including reductions in consumer spending and business sales (Li et al., 2022). However, the state of unemployment is more concerning in the COVID-19 era, especially in enabling businesses to operate (Li et al., 2022). Evidently, the number of full-time and part-time employees fell by 32% and 57% between January and March 2020 (Bartik et al., 2020). Li et al. (2022) noted that, unlike the GFC, pandemic-induced unemployment is mostly a health issue as some employees do not want to be infected with the virus and are disincentivized to work. Because small businesses are inherently highly productive (Begenau & Salomao, 2019), unemployment is a serious concern in these businesses' ability to generate internal funds.

Moreover, inadequate lending (except grants) fell during the COVID-19-induced financial crisis, hurting small businesses' liquidity (Bartik et al., 2020). These authors noted that most US-based small and medium-sized businesses surveyed did not have enough cash to survive for two weeks without dramatically cutting expenses, taking on short-term debt, or declaring bankruptcy (Dörr et al., 2022). Thus, like the GFC, small businesses face external financing constraints, threatening their ability to operate and survive. The external financing constraints largely emanate from what Eggers (2020) calls the liability of smallness in a study that focused on the challenges and opportunities available for small and medium enterprises in times of crisis. Being inherently small is

associated with access to external financing difficulties, exacerbating the constraints above (Eggers, 2020). Previous researchers, like Begenau and Salomao (2019), Frank et al. (2020), and Brown et al., 2020, have linked these difficulties to business size and the availability of collateral, creditworthiness, business risk, profitability, and market experience. Thus, as discussed in the following paragraph, small businesses must deal with these concerns for survival and longevity (Eggers, 2020).

Linking the two financial crises, we can deduce that newly generated internal funds are often scarce during economic downtimes, and access to debt is also constrained. The former is typically driven by reduced consumer demand/business activity and high unemployment (Fairlie, 2020; Li et al., 2022). Conversely, banks have a lower lending capacity, as they avoid the inherent risk associated with such uncertain times (Begenau & Salomao, 2019). Therefore, as Cohen (2021) suggests, small businesses must initiate preparations well before pandemics or financial crises begin by exploring employee retention plans, creating adaptable business models, and building liquidity during booms. Undoubtedly, doing these things builds and sustains internal funds, making this option available first, as suggested in the pecking order theory (Myers & Majluf, 1984). Moreover, being proactive as far as planning for employee retention and adapting business models to changing times sustains revenue generation, making it easier to access external debt financing from banks during crises (Cohen, 2021). In sum, being proactive allows small businesses to follow the first two financing strategies sequentially, as the pecking order theory proposes.

Other Financing Sources During the COVID-19 Economic Crisis

The literature review on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on small business financing suggests that these firms have suffered from severe constraints, especially in internal and external (debt) financing (Demirgüç-Kunt et al., 2020; Li et al., 2022). However, other funding sources have been specifically meant to help small businesses remain operational amidst the pandemic. Indeed, knowledge of such sources' existence is useful to these firms. First, the US government was at the leading front in small business lending through programs such as the Paycheck Protection Program. This program gave small firms loans through banks, credit unions, and other financial institutions to the tune of \$650 billion (Belitski et al., 2022). This program's goal was to help small businesses remain open and retain their employees, despite the disruptions caused by the pandemic. As the previous section shows, employee retention is crucial during crises as it promotes business continuity (Li et al., 2022). In doing so, small businesses are then able to keep their doors open and generate sufficient internal funds, which follow the pecking order theory, as postulated in Myers and Majluf's (1984) work. Similarly, the Small Business Administration (SBA) also administered loans of at least \$150 billion through the Economic Injury Disaster program to help small businesses withstand the economic shocks associated with the pandemic, such as high supply chain and other input costs (Fairlie, 2020).

Fairlie's (2020) study also found that some private businesses and foundations also came out to support small businesses: Magic Johnson Enterprises (\$100 million loans to minority group-led businesses), Google (\$175 million in grants to Black-owned

small businesses), and PayPal (\$10 million to Black-owned businesses). All these efforts are crucial in sustaining small businesses' liquidity, which, according to Block et al. (2022), catalyzes survival during crises. However, small business owners are typically pessimistic about such programs, quoting issues such as bureaucracy (Bartik et al., 2020). Despite the availability of extensive external financing options, Block et al. (2022) note that bootstrapping techniques should precede external financing (from the alternative sources mentioned above). In the COVID-19 era, small businesses must enhance liquidity through all means available, especially considering that sales revenue may be insufficient due to reduced business activity. Therefore, small businesses must preserve their liquidity to stay afloat to give them a fighting chance (Belitski et al., 2022). This assertion is similar to one made previously, where small businesses must plan well in advance before crises for their survival by building internal funds and working towards being attractive to external financiers (Cohen, 2021).

The literature reviewed in this section presents a holistic view of how small businesses can survive crises, such as the COVID-19 pandemic and the 2008/9 GFC. Researchers like Block et al. (2022) and Clauss et al. (2019) went a step further and recommended the importance of adapting business and operating models to changing times by enhancing digitization. However, the COVID-19 pandemic is still a current issue, which Li et al. (2022) term as 'evolving.' Similarly, the literature is still evolving with the evolution of events/occurrences associated with the pandemic. Therefore, the current project exists in the context of that evolution, aiming at adding to the body of knowledge on financing strategies adopted by US-based small businesses to remain afloat

amidst severe disruptions caused by the COVID-19-induced economic/financial crisis. The culmination of the past, present, and future literature formed a blueprint for small business success amidst pandemics, disruptions, and economic recessions, facilitating survival in these firms' formative yet crucial years.

Conclusion

Financing strategy forms one of the most crucial decisions for small businesses. Amongst the innumerable options, small business owners must decide the financing strategy that creates and sustains value, making room for business sustainability. Given different factors, such as age, size, collateral requirements, and market experience, small businesses face severe financing constraints, limiting their ability to remain afloat and operational beyond the first five years (Begenau & Salomao, 2019; Brown et al., 2020). Small business financing strategies are heavily founded on the pecking order theory, starting with internal financing and then debt and equity consecutively (Myers & Majluf, 1984). The literature reviewed affirms that these financing strategies have inherent benefits and shortcomings. For instance, bootstrapping, also known as internal financing, may be inadequate for small firms, given their high financing needs (Begenau & Salomao, 2019).

Consequently, choosing one financing strategy over another largely depends on internal and external factors affecting specific businesses, moderated by firm size, business cycles, business risk, and regulation. Because of the inherent advantages and limitations of the available financing strategies, it appears that an optimal financing strategy may be a culmination of different approaches. Expressed differently, successful

small businesses likely use multiple financing strategies to finance their survival, growth, and prosperity. However, previous researchers have not explored this potential, given that most of them looked at the different financing options exclusively. Therefore, future researchers should explore the fusion of varying financing strategies to form a formidable financing base that allows small businesses to go beyond their fifth anniversary, based on evidence from US firms. Additionally, the COVID-19 pandemic has dramatically influenced small business financing dynamics, with companies facing factors beyond their control. For instance, social distancing restrictions affected business activity severely, limiting the ability to generate internal funds and bolster liquidity (Fairlie, 2020). Therefore, small enterprises must be proactive in capital structure planning, ensuring they are not caught unawares after crisis-induced disruptions or economic recessions. With this said, however, the literature on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is in its early stages and constantly evolving, considering that the effects of this global pandemic became apparent less than 2 years ago. Thus, the current project was crucial to add to the body of knowledge on how small businesses should respond to crises from a financing strategy perspective.

Section 3: Research Methodology

Project Ethics

According to Levitt et al. (2021), research is characterized by philosophical worldviews guiding research actions. I used these worldviews to guide my research decision-making process regarding selecting research strategies, designs, and methods. It is important to understand the role of the researcher so that the specific limitations and challenges related to this type of role are mitigated to ensure the findings presented are valid, reliable, and credible.

The researcher plays a critical role in the data collection process, mapping out a strategy that would guide the key aspects of a study (Holmes, 2020). As Levitt et al. (2021) pointed out, the researcher collects and analyzes data. In this manner, the researcher allows themes and meanings to emerge from the data collected, enabling the interpretations and meanings to be understood from their viewpoint. Some researchers are guided by the social constructivist view that individuals understand things from their own perspective (Levitt et al., 2021). The participatory research process involves a dialogue between the researcher and project participants (Levitt et al., 2021). I was the primary data collector instrument.

It was critically important that the relationships with participants remain ethical. Therefore, I was ethical with each participant, and I did not have any previous relationships with any project participant. I did not have any experience with the research topic as I had only observed numerous failings of small business restaurants. The project participants were six small business restaurant owners in central Florida.

Sperling (2022) found that developing an interpersonal relationship with project participants happens during the research process because of the dialogic process. I developed an interpersonal relationship with each project participant by asking each one to share information about themselves before beginning the interview and answering questions they had prior to and during the interview process.

The Belmont Report contains guidelines for protecting human subjects and adheres to the ethical principles that govern research (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services [HHS], 2020). Researchers must protect the individuals they interact with from undue stress or the effects of their participation in the study process (HHS, 2020). The principles identified in the Belmont Report include respect for persons, beneficence, and justice. The results generated from the research study must also be devoid of bias (HHS, 2020). Levitt et al. (2021) outlined the steps to ethical research as follows: assessing the research problem, formulating the purpose and questions, conducting the data collection process, applying data analysis and interpretation, and writing and disseminating the research findings.

An informed consent form containing interview procedures, voluntary nature of the pragmatic inquiry, risks and benefits of being in the project, participants' privacy, and contact information for questions was provided to all participants as part of ethical compliance with the provisions of the Belmont Report. Consent forms ensure that participants are sufficiently aware of the terms and conditions of participating in a research study before they give their consent (Xu et al., 2020). The consent form used was approved by the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB).

Project participants were given the freedom of withdrawing from the pragmatic inquiry, and I informed that in case of their withdrawal, any data collected from them would be discarded. Project participants were given the options of withdrawing with notification via email or phone without consequences. The right to withdraw from research studies ensures that participants are not compromised or misrepresented when reporting a research's findings (Hetu et al., 2020). None of the participants withdrew from the pragmatic inquiry.

No incentives were provided for participating in this qualitative pragmatic inquiry project. The exclusion of incentives was meant to ensure that participants genuinely contribute to the research study and avoid biases that may be introduced by incentives (Afkinich & Blachman-Demner, 2020). Although I offered no incentives to participate in the project, I had no problem recruiting six project participants.

I assured each potential project participant that their identity would not be revealed and that their responses would be kept confidential. Each participant was given a unique identifier P1, P2, P3, etcetera for each participant in the interviews for reliability purposes and confidentiality. The use of pseudonyms and coded names helped to ensure participant privacy and confidentiality (Pietilä et al., 2020). The final doctoral manuscript included the Walden IRB approval number to help with documentation and project tracking.

Secure cloud storage is often undertaken to ensure no chances are taken with regards to confidentiality (Archibald et al., 2019). I secured online data using cloud

storage that was encrypted and kept confidential. The collected data were stored in a secure computer and in the cloud and will be deleted after 5 years.

Nature of the Project

Three research methodologies that generally apply in research contexts include qualitative, quantitative and mixed research methods. I chose the qualitative methodology because according to Saunders et al. (2009), qualitative researchers focus on collecting data that can be used to explore opinions, perceptions and attitudes of project participants towards a given research topic. This method was chosen because of the qualitative nature of responses that would be sought from the project participants.

I chose pragmatic inquiry because it requires researchers to focus on three essential principles. Ramanadhan et al. (2021) described pragmatism as an epistemology, researchers may find helpful as they use it to identify alternative interpretations of the same phenomenon. Researchers select pragmatic inquiry because they want to identify three essential principles, they include actionable knowledge, recognition of the interconnectedness between experiences, and the capturing of project participants' knowledge and actions, and if necessary, ability to view their inquiry as an experiential process (Kelly & Cordeiro, 2020). Pragmatic inquiry principles helped me explore the successful financing strategies that small business owners of restaurants used to remain operational beyond 5 years.

Population, Sampling, and Participants

I identified the potential participants to interview by ensuring they aligned with the criteria and sent out emails to them requesting interviews. Audio recording was preferred for capturing the participant's responses to the interview questions to ensure confidentiality. I also captured data that project participants shared and reviewed other archival data. Afterwards, I transcribed each participant's responses to the semistructured interview questions and interpreted them. I emailed my transcriptions and interpretations to each participant for confirmation of accuracy. This process is called member checking and transcript review. There were no discrepancies in my interpretations, I did not have to make any corrections or send my transcripts or interpretations back to each project participant more than once. Thus, there was no need to continue the transcription review or member checking process. Because after the first review there was no new information found and the accuracy was confirmed. Taking these steps helped me to eliminate my own bias in the data findings. Additionally, I followed the interview protocol (Appendix B) to ensure consistency of interview steps. According to Turner & Hagstrom-Schmidt (2022), an interview protocol is helpful in ensuring your data is rich and valid.

The specific population consisted of six small business owners. Each eligible project participant met the following criteria: (a) over 18 years of age, (b) located in central Florida, (c) a small business restaurant owner, and (d) had used their successful financing strategy to remain operational beyond 5 years. The criteria provided rich contexts that were relied on to create comprehensive responses from each participant.

DeJonckheere and Vaughn (2019) recommended establishing a working relationship with project participants, and one method was to use the interview protocol (Appendix B). I adhered to the Walden University IRB requirements and also used my established interview protocol (Appendix B) and followed it for each participant to

establish a working relationship. Once they knew why the pragmatic inquiry was being conducted, they were more inclined to accept and engage in the process. Being that the research methodology applied a pragmatic inquiry approach, validity and reliability were key aspects in collecting and interpreting the findings from the various sources. Primary and secondary data from small business owners were used to answer the overarching research question. The primary data used was the project participants' responses to the semistructured interview questions and the secondary data that included public business documents (i.e., financial and annual reports) shared by the project participants, and public archival data (i.e., mission and vision statement) along with updated small business public contact information from the local chamber of commerce website.

Additionally, a research log was maintained, containing records of the data collected and summaries.

A purposive sampling approach was used to identify project participants. The purposeful sampling method involved selecting project participants based on characteristics that align with a project's goals and objectives (Etikan, 2016). Palinkas et al. (2015) suggested purposeful sampling because it helped the researcher select rich information related to the research objectives. Purposive sampling also helps in the selection of project participants with the right background knowledge (Korstjens & Moser, 2017). Additionally, according to researchers Bekele and Ago (2022) when conducting research, the sample size varies. The researchers also found the number of participants depended on several factors among them included, the focus of the research, the type of research question, the time and resources available for use, and institutional

committee requirements among other things. Hennink and Kaiser (2022) found the sample size of a qualitative research study should be large enough to support the accumulation of in-depth data that can be used for a better analysis of results. The sample size of six project participants was used with guidance from Walden University for pragmatic inquiry design. These reasons validated the selection of project participants using the purposive sampling approach.

Data Collection Activities

Audio-recorded semistructured interviews were used to collect data from project participants. To prepare project participants for the interview, they were notified of the date, location and time for the interview at least one week prior. Each participant provided their verbal recorded consent during the interview. During the interview, I confirmed that they understood the terms and conditions of their participation in the research project and followed the steps in the interview protocol (Appendix B). I also stated the following prior to beginning the interview from the informed consent form: Please share any questions or concerns you might have at this time. If you agree to be interviewed as described above, please say "yes" for the audio recording when I ask, "Do you agree to be interviewed for this project?"

Horton et al. (2004) found that semistructured interviews were a flexible way of getting information from interviewees while allowing the researcher the room to refine and redesign the interview process. Additionally, they allow interviewees some freedom to not only expound on the questions asked but also highlight areas of interest and expertise that could have been missed on (Deterding & Waters, 2021). Each audio-

recorded interview was composed of open-ended questions using a semistructured interview process probing different issues highlighted in the research objectives. To ensure the reliability of the data collected, I used member checking to verify that the responses given by the project participants were what they actually said and meant and that no unclear information was considered in the summary of interview results. Member checking helped to ensure there was no biases from me. According to Udod et al. (2021) member checking is an excellent process to ensure that the researcher and that the final research report accurately depicts the positions taken by each participant.

Therefore, using semistructured interview questions helped me identify and explore the successful financing strategies small business owners in the restaurant industry used to remain operational beyond 5 years. Data were collected from participants' responses to the semistructured interview questions, public business documents (i.e., financial and annual reports) shared by the project participants, my research log, and public archival data (i.e., mission and vision statement) and updated small business public contact information from the local chamber of commerce website. The research log was maintained, containing records of the data collected and the participants' summaries. The log was used to annotate the events that happened in each interview. The interviews were recorded using audio recording software on an iPhone.

Interviews enable the clarification of data collected because of the in-depth conversations that arise from interactions between the interviewer and the interviewee (Opdenakker, 2006). Saunders et al. (2009) observed that semistructured interviews

provided greater freedoms for project participants to express their views, and that improved the reliability of their study.

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?
- 2. What strategies did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?
- 3. What financial capital did you obtain?
- 4. How do your financial strategies help you balance short and long-term financing decisions?
 - 5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?
 - 6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?
 - 7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?
 - 8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

Data Organization and Analysis Techniques

Qualitative data may be difficult to track, raising the potential for confusion, which could affect the reliability of the data collected. Canter (2019) emphasized data organization as an important step in qualitative studies because it helps to structure data adequately for analysis. Research logs help to trace the data collected and allow for better logistics during the research process (Saunders et al., 2009). I maintained a research log that contained records of the data collected and summaries. One data source of the secondary data was a research log used to record the events that happened in each interview. The interviews were recorded using an iPhone and corroborated using research logs that were used to record the happenings of the research. All raw data was stored

securely for 5 years to provide security for the research. In addition to ensuring transparency in data analyses, storing raw research data for the stated period will provide a common reference point for derivative analyses that may develop from this research (Hart et al., 2016). Storage was on hard drives, and cloud storage served as backups. Both storages were encrypted using encryption software to limit unauthorized access over the period of storage.

The qualitative pragmatic inquiry guided the project, with methodological triangulation used to combine primary and secondary data so that several perspectives were confirmed. The interview data was the primary data used alongside public archival secondary data and public business documents so that the reliability of the information presented by interviewees was affirmed. The public business documents (i.e., financial and annual reports) shared by the project participants and public archival data (i.e., mission and vision statement) and updated small business public contact information from the local chamber of commerce website were used. A research log was maintained, containing records of the data collected and summaries. By going beyond one approach, a surplus of knowledge at different levels was attained, resulting in high-quality research.

The thematic analysis model outlined by Lochmiller (2021) was used to analyze the data from this research. Data from interviews was transcribed and interpreted. I documented my interpretations in a Microsoft Word document and read through them as I made observations on the patterns and meanings of the responses. Langtree et al. (2019) suggested the use of diagrammatic techniques, such as concept mapping to help enrich the researcher's analysis process. NVivo software was used for transcription and to

Lochmiller (2021). The next step was to code the data, with specific keywords being identified through NVivo. A word cloud was generated to identify the most common keywords from the interviews. The conceptual framework was used as a guide to generate themes, guiding my deductive approach in thematic analysis. Several codes were also clustered to form themes. The review stage of the themes entailed the inclusion of the methodological triangulation techniques. Using methodological triangulation, I compared the literature review findings to the findings from the secondary data collected in this research and then to the findings from the semistructured interviews, and public business documents and public archival documents shared by each participant. A comparative approach to the codes from each analysis helped to develop an effective interpretation of each participant's responses to the interview questions and sharing of documents. Finally, research findings were analyzed to identify how they helped answer the overarching research question. All raw data were stored securely for 5 years.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Reliability helps to ensure the dependability of research results. The dependability of the data was ascertained by asking for follow-up interviews in the event that clarifications were needed. Hayashi et al. (2019) defined reliability as being rooted in data adequacy making it possible to apply consistent analysis among the participants and increasing the dependability of the research outcomes. Respondent validations carried out in the same breath during the interview to ensure that participants' responses can be relied

on to draw strong inferences for the research are important (Motulsky, 2021). I followed the process suggested by Motulsky (2021). Carlson (2014) described the importance of member checking by ensuring the accuracy of the data collected. I applied member checking during data interpretation by analyzing the transcripts and my interpretations. I transcribed each participant's responses from the semistructured interview questions and interpreted them. I emailed my transcriptions and interpretations to each participant for confirmation of accuracy. This process is called transcript review and member checking. There were no discrepancies in my interpretations, I did not have to make any corrections or send my transcripts or interpretations back to each project participant more than once. Thus, there was no need to continue the transcription review or member checking process. Because after the first review there was no new information found and the accuracy was confirmed. I achieved data saturation because no new information was shared. These reliability strategies helped to ensure that the data collected were useful in making strong interpretations that answered the research question.

Validity

Some of the strategies that helped to deal with the threats to validity included obtaining the confirmation of the accuracy of the data collected through transcript review and member checking. Validity refers to the credibility and confirmability of the research findings (Nha, 2021). Fitz-Patrick (2019) advised researchers to conduct validity checks throughout their research project. Corroborating the data collected against the semistructured interview responses, using the financial and annual reports, and the research log helped to ensure credibility. Stahl and King (2020) emphasized that one

method for establishing credibility is through data triangulation meaning the use of more than one data source. Participants in the project were business owners who could be relied upon to give credible information relevant to the project.

For transferability of the research, I used rich descriptions of the research findings, which provided context and meaning that could be applied in practical contexts where financing for small and medium businesses raises concern. To ensure the confirmability of the research results, I ensured that I maintained objectivity and avoided any biases that may make it difficult for researchers to replicate the findings from this pragmatic inquiry. I compared my research findings to findings documented in the literature review to ensure that the data was saturated. These strategies ensured that research findings were valid for the chosen topic and could be transferred to practice contexts.

Transition and Summary

Chapter 3 comprised components of the research project methodology. These subcomponents were project ethics, nature of the project, population, sampling and project participants, data collection activities, interview questions, data organization and analysis techniques, reliability and validity, and transition and summary. Section 4 will include details of the qualitative pragmatic inquiry findings and conclusions. The findings and conclusions are categorized by presentation of the findings, business contributions and recommendation for professional practice. Also included are implications for social change, recommendations for further research, and the conclusions.

Section 4: Findings and Conclusions

Presentation of the Findings

The purpose of this qualitative pragmatic inquiry was to identify and explore the successful financing strategies six small business owners in the restaurant industry have used to ensure they remained operational beyond 5 years. The pecking order theory grounded this qualitative pragmatic inquiry project for answering the overarching research question: What successful financing strategies do small business owners in the restaurant industry use to remain operational beyond 5 years. Each project participant was asked to answer eight open-ended interview questions. The demographics of the project participants are listed in Table 1. Included is the participant's confidential identifier along with their restaurant type and title.

 Table 1

 Participants Demographic Summary

Project participant	Type of food service	Years in business	Title of owner
P1	Food truck	9	CEO
P2	Family owned	19	Operations manager
P3	Small dine-in	8	Owner
P4	Pastry shop	10	Chef
P5	Small restaurant	8	Owner
P6	Drive-through restaurant	9	Owner

P1 was the small business owner of a food truck in operation since 2014 and has three employees. As a small business owner, P1 formed their business and is noted as the CEO. P2 was the operations manager of a family-owned restaurant that has been in operation for 19 years and has six staff. P2 has significant experience running the day-to-day operation of the family-owned restaurant. P3 was the manager of a small dine-in

restaurant who has managed the operation for 8 years and has five permanent staff and two temporary staff who report directly to them. The business itself has been in operation for 19 years and comprises six staff who assist with the day-to-day operation. P4 was the chef in a pastry chef in a pastry shop. The chef is listed as the sole proprietor of the business. The business was established in 2015 and has two staff and has been operational for over 8 years. P5 was owner of a small restaurant. P5 is listed as the CEO. They were provided initial capital funding of 30% for the company's operational needs from a venture capitalist. P5 has employed 10 permanent staff. P6 was owner of a drive-through restaurant. P6 manages the business full time with the assistance of three staff on their payroll.

The purpose of the qualitative pragmatic inquiry project was to identify and explore the successful financing strategies small business owners in the restaurant industry have used to ensure they remained operational beyond 5 years. The overarching research question was: What successful financing strategies do small business owners in the restaurant industry use to remain operational beyond 5 years? The findings of the project suggest that most small business owners in the restaurant industry prioritize internal sources of finance before choosing debt as an option. In this section, the four emergent themes will be discussed and will be compared to the conceptual framework used in the project, the pecking order theory, and compared to the literature used in the writing of the project as well as findings after the literature review. I will describe the ways in which the findings confirm, disconfirm, or extend knowledge concerning small business financial strategies. The four themes that emerged were: (a) reliance on internal

financing, (b) financial support from family and friends, (c) limited use of debt, and (d) the role of equity financing and their relation to the pecking order theory.

Reliance on Internal Financing

One of the themes that emerged from the interviews was the intense prioritization of internal financing among the businesses. The project participants seemed to prioritize using internal means of financing to remain afloat and showed little affinity to seeking debt. Internal financing was mostly salient through the preference for using personal savings, business profits, and family contributions to support business survival. This finding contrasts with the assertions made by Frank et al. (2020). Frank et al. (2020) observed that small businesses typically have insufficient internal resources, which often leads them to rely on external financing. The project participants of this qualitative pragmatic inquiry expressed a greater determination to use internal sources for financing.

P1 obtained funding for their food truck business from his personal savings and a few contributions from family and friends. P2 relies on personal contributions made to the business by family members for the business' survival. P4 relied on a small loan from a friend to improve their business. However, it is also important to highlight that some of the participants recognized the need for more financing to promote stability in running daily operations and maintaining their payroll. P4 found additional finances would help to expand the business by increasing physical space and expanding the menu, while P5 discovered the need for additional finances to cover the business' expenses depending on how the expenses were to the restaurant's survival.

While it is true that the business owners elicited the need for additional finances, their preference to exhaust internal financing options aligns with the pecking order theory. The pecking order's first key construct is internal financing, where internal financing is an initial form of financing appropriate when business owners face financial hardships. Therefore, the findings from this research challenge Frank et al.'s (2020) findings by affirming internal financing as one of the main strategies that small businesses in the restaurant industry should use to remain operational beyond 5 years.

These findings are supported by insights from Begenau and Salomao (2019), Mehar (2023), and Serrasqueiro et al. (2023) that indicate small business owners' preferences for retained earnings and personal finances as the major sources of financing during hard times. From this perspective, managing the internal finances of a small business is one of the main strategic decision-making areas that could support continuity in small business cycles. The strong propositions made by the participants regarding the role played by internal finances highlights the essence of maintaining a strong internal locus of control as part of a small business survival strategy. Additionally, the participants shared how family and friends provide financial support.

Financial Support From Family and Friends

The participants shared their experiences gaining financial support from family and friends as one of the reasons for their survival beyond the 5-year mark. P1 funded their food truck business from their personal savings and a few contributions from family and friends. P1 also held a small fundraiser involving family and friends to raise more

money for the food truck and other expenses needed to start the business. P3 relied on the support of friends and family to get the starting capital for their business.

The frequency of financial support from family and friends was much higher than debt financing, which further supports the pecking order theory as the most preferred strategy for financing small businesses. These findings confirm the observations made by Yezza and Chabaud (2023) that most U.S.-based small firms rely on family and friends as part of their survival tactics. These findings show a strategic move by small business owners to shift from personal finances to financial support from family and friends as the logical financial steps in an attempt to ensure their businesses' survival. This aligns with the pecking order theory and further affirms the pivotal role of internal financing in small businesses' survival beyond 5 years.

According to Lähdesmäki et al. (2019), friends and families have lower expectations of returns, which allow small business owners to focus on business management and growth. P4 relied on a small loan from a friend to a friend to help them keep things going. P6 relied on their friend who owned a gas station to identify the location for their business. P3 also relied on family and friends who wanted to support their idea and a small part of their capital came from a loan P3 took on informal terms. Lähdesmäki et al.'s (2019) finding may explain why most of the participants expressed strong connections with family and friends to provide temporary financing to support their struggling businesses. Social relationships and connections play a pivotal role in the survival of small businesses in the United States, which highlights the significance of considering social capital alongside financial capital in the formulation of theories

regarding small business survival. Meliza and Prijadi (2024) found that internal social capital has a positive association with small and medium enterprise survivability, which is affirmed by the researchers previously cited in this research. Meliza and Prijadi's findings illustrate the need to consider internal social capital as one of the financing strategies for small business survival, especially in the restaurant industry where business management may be mediated through the collective efforts of family and friends.

Conversely, use of debt is not always appropriate when a business owner is seeking operational longevity. Thus, limited use of debt may be the appropriate financial strategy to adopt.

Limited Use of Debt

The emergence of strong support for internal financing was negated by the limited preference for debt in the participants' responses. A majority of the participants opted to solely use internal financing whenever applicable and only resorted to small debts if it was inevitable. P1, P2, P3, P4, and P6 all showed a higher affinity to internal financing with only the small restaurant owner preferring debt financing.

A potential explanation for this phenomenon can be linked to Bakhtiari et al.'s (2020) study that isolates debt financing as an option that is out of reach for most small businesses in the United States because of the information asymmetries between small business owners and lenders. Small businesses find it hard to obtain debt financing because of the high demands from lenders that may not be met by the limited financial scope of small businesses (Fadil & St-Pierre, 2021; Legesse & Guo, 2020; Liu et al., 2022; National Small Business Association, 2017; Rao et al., 2023). The limited use of

debt illustrates the need to acknowledge the funding gaps affecting small business owners in the restaurant industry in the United States, which could effectively limit their growth and survival beyond 5 years.

While the limited use of debt financing could be driven by the internal decisions made by small business owners in the U.S. restaurant industry, difficulties in obtaining debt could also be a mediating factor. P1 did not want to burden the business with a huge loan that would require greater collateral while P3 expressed the pressure felt having to pay back a loan, especially when profits were not as high as they used to be before the pandemic. P4 would only use debt financing if the event was significant or if a contract was worth taking out a loan for financing.

A report published after the data for this research were collected indicated that more small firms are seeing partial denial of funding requests from banks across the United States (Sasso, 2024). In a February 2024 U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) report on various loans facilities made available to small businesses, Theodos et al. (2024) observed that long processing times and higher transaction costs were among the reasons for the underutilization of loan facilities provided by SBA. While these studies and observations suggest limited use of debt financing could be because of bureaucratic reasons, it is difficult to downplay the fact that small business owners may have developed a negative perception of debt financing because of the long processing times and higher transaction costs associated with this form of financing. Although debt financing is not high on the pecking order theory hierarchy, equity financing is lower in the hierarchy.

Role of Equity Financing

Equity financing emerged as another theme from this qualitative pragmatic inquiry. Of the six business owners interviewed, only P5 used a venture capitalist while the other participants engaged financing options from friends, family, and their personal finances. Even in the venture capitalist case, there was a strong relationship between the business owner and venture capitalist that appeared to be mediated by the long-term relationship between the two, rather than the business needs of either party. Equity financing was undertaken at the beginning of the business rather than as an ongoing financial strategy, recognizing the significance of raising capital through this method. According to Brown et al. (2020), angel investors and venture capitalists possess more than \$100 billion in lendable funds to small businesses in the United States. However, statistics from the Corporate Finance Institute (2021) indicate that venture capitalists are hard to reach, with only a 1% acceptance rate in small business funding. Only one out of the six participants considered equity financing through the support of a venture capitalist, affirming the peripheral role that venture capitalists play in small businesses' survival in the United States.

The limited role of equity financing in small business survival, illustrated in this qualitative pragmatic inquiry project, indicates why equity financing is lower in the pecking order hierarchy for business financing. A potential explanation for the law preference for equity financing could be explained by trade-off theory, which suggests that small business owners may not be willing to give up profitability as part of their equity financing concessions (Dao & Ta, 2020; Khoa & Thai, 2021). Undertaking equity

financing means committing to sharing profits and also places pressure on small business owners to grow their entities to generate more profits that could be shared between themselves and venture capitalists or angel investors. These demands may cause small business owners to shun equity financing, thereby placing this financial strategy lower in the pecking order of small business financing. Additionally, Martinez et al.'s (2019) study affirmed that small businesses that went further down in the pecking order were highly susceptible to business failure. Therefore, the findings from the qualitative pragmatic inquiry research project suggest that using financial strategies higher up in the pecking order contributed to the business success of the six participants resulting in their business's survival beyond 5 years.

Overall, the approaches by the businesses considered in this qualitative pragmatic inquiry research project are reflective of capital structuring followed by organizations applying the pecking order theory. Small businesses show a preference for internal financing over external financing, and when they have to use external financing, they show preference to debt over equity. The preference for debt over equity could be seen as a way of maintaining control given the demands that come with equity financing.

In comparing debt and equity preferences, this qualitative pragmatic inquiry research project disconfirms the observations made by Adian et al. (2020) that small businesses prefer equity to loans. However, when considering debt as a function of assets and equity, the decision to choose debt over equity may not stand, as a small business may prefer equity (Crouzet & Mehrotra, 2020; D'Amato, 2020; Franquesa & Vera, 2021; Sharif, 2019; Yousef et al., 2020). These findings suggest that the positions of debt and

equity in the pecking order theory may be interchangeable depending on the internal dispositions of small businesses and the decision-making strategies applied by their owners.

Despite the dynamic issues that may influence the positioning of debt or equity as potential survival strategies for small businesses, business cycles, and prevailing economic conditions could mediate the application of the pecking order theory. A good example of this is the COVID-19-induced economic crisis that saw most small businesses prefers loans as a way of maintaining their liquidity (Bartik et al., 2020). Most U.S. best small and medium businesses looked for cash to remain liquidity for 2 weeks without dramatically cutting their expenses (Dörr et al., 2022). From this perspective, economic crises may lead to different priorities for small businesses with that being the most reasonable financing strategy to use against the financial constraints produced by an economic crisis. Micro and macro environmental influences may shape business financing decisions, highlighting the need to consider the pecking order theory within a wider range of possibilities, rather than just normal business cycles.

Business Contributions and Recommendations for Professional Practice

The findings from this research show that small businesses prefer to maintain a strong internal locus of control by prioritizing internal finances over debt, equity, and other types of financing strategies in their bid to remain operational beyond 5 years. I recommend small business owners use their strong internal financing as a reserve emergency fund that will allow them to respond to crises. However, the pursuit of internal financing should not undermine the significance of external financing, especially when

setting growth objectives. Small business owners should not only seek to remain operational but should also seek to grow their portfolio and become more competitive with time. External financing provides options for expanding product and service offerings and also restoring the structural facility within the business premise. These rationales provide strong incentives for lenders to provide debt financing to small businesses, and for small business owners to become objective as they consider debt financing.

Small business owners should not restrict their financing sources to the higher levels of the pecking order. Instead, going further down the pecking order should be seen as a way of pursuing growth while striving to maintain survival beyond 5 years.

Operating with optimism requires the recognition that newer sources of financing could provide avenues for business growth that could lead to better profitability. Instead of setting survival objectives, small business owners should consider setting growth objectives using annual measures based on their current financial positions.

Implications for Social Change

This research provides directions for small business owners across the restaurant industry in the United States on how they can remain viable amid these tough economic times. The aggregation of insights from the business research community and business scholars implies a potential wider social impact based on evidence. These insights can assist small business owners to grow their enterprises into medium enterprises, which would help to uplift their socioeconomic statuses and allow them to participate in their functional roles in their respective communities. This research could also help lending

organizations reform their policies and make it easier for small businesses to grow through reduced bureaucracies for accessing loans. The discussion of the financing challenges that small business owners have encountered provides an opportunity to develop healthy businesses, whose objectives are aligned with the local, state, and federal economic policy objectives.

Recommendations for Further Research

The main limitation of this research is that the participant sample used is not representative of all restaurant businesses in Florida. The six project participants were from four small restaurants, a food truck business, a dine-in restaurant, a pastry shop, and a drive-through restaurant. Further research based on this work can include a larger sample of restaurants by including the number of restaurants in each category. This adjustment could provide deeper insights into how small business owners use the pecking order theory for small business financing and could provide more generalizable results than this qualitative pragmatic inquiry research project.

Conclusion

The goal of this research was to explore the financing strategies that small businesses use to remain operational beyond 5 years. Six small business owners sampled from the restaurant industry in Florida were interviewed using a semistructured interview questionnaire about different aspects of their financial strategies. The results were analyzed using thematic analysis, leading to the identification of four key themes: reliance on internal financing, financial support from family and friends, the role of equity financing, and limited use of debt.

The project participants in the restaurant industry confirmed that they prioritize internal sources of financing, with internal finances and financing from family and friends being preferred over debt and equity in a bid to remain operational beyond 5 years. The results align with the pecking order theory, which states that small businesses prefer internal sources to external sources of financing. The preference for internal sources of financing highlights the need for small businesses to focus on building a strong internal locus of control within their first 5 years of operations before considering debt or equity as part of their survival mechanisms.

References

- Abbasi, W. A., Wang, Z., & Abbasi, D. A. (2018). Potential sources of financing for small and medium enterprises (SMEs) and role of government in supporting SMEs. *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship Development*, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.15640/jsbed.v5n2a4
- Adian, I., Doumbia, D., Gregory, N., Ragoussis, A., Reddy, A., & Timmis, J. (2020).

 Small and medium enterprises in the pandemic: Impact, responses and the role of development finance. The World Bank. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/34552
- Afkinich, J. L., & Blachman-Demner, D. R. (2020). Providing incentives to youth participants in research: A literature review. *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics*, 15(3), 202–215. https://doi.org/10.1177/1556264619892707
- Archibald, M. M., Ambagtsheer, R. C., Casey, M. G., & Lawless, M. (2019). Using Zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: Perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 160940691987459. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919874596
- Arcuri, G., & Levratto, N. (2020). Early stage SME bankruptcy: does the local banking market matter? *Small Business Economics*, *54*(2), 421–436. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-018-0042-4
- Arora, N., & Singh, B. (2020). The long-run performance of SME IPOs in India:

 Empirical evidence from Indian stock market. *Journal of Asia Business Studies*,

 15(1), 88–109. https://doi.org/10.1108/jabs-10-2019-0305

- Azizi, M., Bidgoli, M. S., & Taheri, A. (2021). The effect of ownership and management structure on family businesses performance. *Cogent Business & Management*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2021.1872888
- Bakhtiari, S., Breunig, R., Magnani, L., & Zhang, J. (2020). Financial constraints and small and medium enterprises: A review. *Economic Record*, *96*(315), 506–523. https://ftp.iza.org/dp12936.pdf
- Balyuk, T., Prabhala, N., & Puri, M. (2020). Indirect costs of government aid and intermediary supply effects: Lessons from the paycheck protection program.
 SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3717259
- Bartik, A. W., Bertrand, M., Cullen, Z., Glaeser, E. L., Luca, M., & Stanton, C. (2020).

 The impact of COVID-19 on small business outcomes and expectations.

 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 117(30), 17656-17666.

 https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2006991117
- Begenau, J., & Salomao, J. (2019). Firm financing over the business cycle. *The Review of Financial Studies*, 32(4), 1235–1274. https://doi.org/10.1093/rfs/hhy099
- Bekele, W. B., & Ago, F. Y. (2022). Sample size for interview in qualitative research in social sciences: A guide to novice researchers. *Research in Educational Policy* and Management, 4(1), 42–50. https://doi.org/10.46303/repam.2022.3
- Belitski, M., Guenther, C., Kritikos, A. S., & Thurik, R. (2021). Economic effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on entrepreneurship and small businesses. *Small Business Economics*, 57(3), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-021-00544-y
- Berisha-Qehaja, A. (2021). Response strategies for SMEs in the time of pandemic

- COVID-19. *Revista Latinoamericana de Investigación Social*, *4*(1), 57–64. https://repositorio.lasalle.mx/handle/lasalle/2595
- Blässe, C. (2021). Internal and external influencing factors for the use of invoice trading:

 An empirical study of German and French SMEs. In *KMU- und start-up-management* (pp. 203–220). Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden.
- Block, J. H., Fisch, C., & Hirschmann, M. (2022). The determinants of bootstrap financing in crises: Evidence from entrepreneurial ventures in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Small Business Economics*, 58(2), 867–885.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-020-00445-6
- Bollaert, H., Lopez-de-Silanes, F., & Schwienbacher, A. (2021). Fintech and access to finance. *Journal of Corporate Finance*, 68(101941), 101941. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2021.101941
- Brown, G. W., Kenyon, S., & Robinson, D. (2020). Filling the US small business funding gap. Frank Hawkins Kenan Institute of Private Enterprise.

 https://www.sbia.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Kenan-fundingGap_02042020.pdf
- Caballero-Morales, S.-O. (2021). Innovation as recovery strategy for SMEs in emerging economies during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Research in International Business* and Finance, 57(101396), 101396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ribaf.2021.101396
- Calabrese, R., Degl'Innocenti, M., & Zhou, S. (2022). Expectations of access to debt finance for SMEs in times of uncertainty. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 60(6), 1351–1378. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472778.2020.1756309

- Cantamessa, M., Gatteschi, V., Perboli, G., & Rosano, M. (2018). Startups' roads to failure. *Sustainability*, 10(7), 2346. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10072346
- Canter, D. (2019). Qualitative structural theory: A basis for decision-making.

 International Studies of Management & Organization, 49(3), 265-282.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00208825.2019.1627705
- Carlson, J. (2014). Avoiding traps in member checking. *The Qualitative Report*. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2010.1332
- Clauss, T., Abebe, M., Tangpong, C., & Hock, M. (2019). Strategic agility, business model innovation, and firm performance: an empirical investigation. *IEEE transactions on engineering management*, 68(3), 1-18.

 https://doi.org/10.1109/TEM.2019.2910381
- Cohan, A. B., & Donaldson, G. (1963). Corporate debt capacity. *Southern Economic Journal*, 29(3), 238. https://doi.org/10.2307/1055844
- Cohen, A. (2021, September). *How Small-Business Owners Can Prepare for the Next Pandemic*. Bloomberg. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-09-17/how-to-protect-your-small-business-against-the-next-pandemic
- Cole, R., & Sokolyk, T. (2016). Who needs credit and who gets credit? Evidence from the surveys of small business finances. *Journal of Financial Stability*, 24, 40–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfs.2016.04.002
- Colovic, A., Caloffi, A., & Rossi, F. (2022). Crowdsourcing and COVID-19: How public administrations mobilize crowds to find solutions to problems posed by the pandemic. *Public Administration Review*, 82(4), 756–763.

- https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.13489
- Corporate Finance Institute. (2021). How VC's Look at Startups and Founders: A Quick Guide to Startup Funding.
 - https://corporatefinanceinstitute.com/resources/knowledge/other/how-vcs-look-atstartups-and-founders/
- Corrales-Estrada, A. M., Gómez-Santos, L. L., Bernal-Torres, C. A., & Rodriguez-López, J. E. (2021). Sustainability and resilience organizational capabilities to enhance Business Continuity Management: A literature review. *Sustainability*, *13*(15), Article 8196. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13158196
- Cowling, M., Brown, R., & Rocha, A. (2020). Did you save some cash for a rainy COVID-19 day? The crisis and SMEs. *International Small Business Journal*, 38(7), 593–604. https://doi.org/10.1177/0266242620945102
- Crouzet, N., & Mehrotra, N. R. (2020). Small and large firms over the business cycle.

 *American Economic Review, 110(11), 3549–3601.

 https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.20181499
- D'Amato, A. (2020). Capital structure, debt maturity, and financial crisis: empirical evidence from SMEs. *Small Business Economics*, *55*(4), 919–941. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-019-00165-6
- Dao, B. T. T., & Ta, T. D. N. (2020). A meta-analysis: capital structure and firm performance. *Journal of Economics and Development*, 22(1), 111–129. https://doi.org/10.1108/jed-12-2019-0072
- de Goeij, C., Gelsomino, L. M., Caniato, F., Moretto, A. M., & Steeman, M. (2021).

- Understanding SME suppliers' response to supply chain finance: a transaction cost economics perspective. *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, *51*(8), 813–836. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijpdlm-04-2020-0125
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), Article e000057. https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Demirgüç-Kunt, A., Martinez Peria, M. S., & Tressel, T. (2020). The global financial crisis and the capital structure of firms: Was the impact more severe among SMEs and non-listed firms? *Journal of Corporate Finance*, 60, Article 101514.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2019.101514
- Deterding, N. M., & Waters, M. C. (2021). Flexible coding of in-depth interviews: A twenty-first-century approach. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 50(2), 708-739. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124118799377
- Devece, C., Palacios, D., & Ribeiro-Navarrete, B. (2019). The effectiveness of crowdsourcing in knowledge-based industries: the moderating role of transformational leadership and organisational learning. *Economic Research-Ekonomska Istraživanja*, 32(1), 335–351.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1331677x.2018.1547204
- Didier, T., Huneeus, F., Larrain, M., & Schmukler, S. L. (2021). Financing firms in hibernation during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Financial Stability*, *53*, Article 100837. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfs.2020.100837

- Donaldson, G. (1961). Corporate Debt Capacity, Harvard University Press.
- Dörr, J. O., Licht, G., & Murmann, S. (2022). Small firms and the COVID-19 insolvency gap. *Small Business Economics*, 58(2), 887–917. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-021-00514-4
- Eaton, T. V., Nichols, C., Wahlen, J., & Wieland, M. (2021). Managers' investment decisions: Incentives and economic consequences arising from leases. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management*, *14*(4), 165. https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14040165
- Edwards, C. (2021). Entrepreneurs and regulations: removing state and local barriers to new businesses. *Cato Institute Policy Analysis*, (916).

 https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/entrepreneurs-regulations-removing-state-local-barriers-new-businesses#trends-business-startups
- Eggers, F. (2020). Masters of disasters? Challenges and opportunities for SMEs in times of crisis. *Journal of Business Research*, *116*(C), 199-208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2020.05.025
- Esubalew, A. A., & Raghurama, A. (2020). The mediating effect of entrepreneurs' competency on the relationship between Bank finance and performance of micro, small, and medium enterprises (MSMEs). *European Research on Management and Business Economics*, 26(2), 87–95.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iedeen.2020.03.001
- Etikan, I. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling.

 American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics, 5(1), 1.

- https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Fadil, N., & St-Pierre, J. (2021). Growing SMEs and internal financing: the role of business practices. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 28(7), 973–994. https://doi.org/10.1108/jsbed-11-2019-0375
- Fairlie, R. (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on small business owners: Evidence from the first three months after widespread social-distancing restrictions. *Journal of economics & management strategy*, 29(4), 727-740. https://doi.org/10.1111/jems.12400
- Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. (2020). 2020 community banking study.

 https://www.fdic.gov/resources/community-banking/report/2020/2020-cbi-study-full.pdf
- Fitz-Patrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211-217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Flammer, C., & Ioannou, I. (2021). Strategic management during the financial crisis:

 How firms adjust their strategic investments in response to credit market disruptions. *Strategic Management Journal*, 42(7), 1275–1298.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.3265
- Frank, M. Z., Goyal, V., & Shen, T. (2020). The pecking order theory of capital structure.

 Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Economics and Finance

 https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190625979.013.606
- Franquesa, J., & Vera, D. (2021). Small business debt financing: the effect of lender

- structural complexity. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 28(3), 456–474. https://doi.org/10.1108/jsbed-01-2020-0013
- Gan, L., & Xia, X. (2022). SME financing with a combination contract of investment and guarantee. *Finance Research Letters*, 50(103320), Article 103320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.frl.2022.103320
- Glücksman, S. (2020). Entrepreneurial experiences from venture capital funding: exploring two-sided information asymmetry. *Venture Capital*, 22(4), 331-354. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691066.2020.1827502
- Gompers, P., Gornall, W., Kaplan, S. N., & Strebulaev, I. A. (2021a). Venture capitalists and COVID-19. *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis*, 56(7), 2474–2499. doi:10.1017/S0022109021000545
- Gompers, P., Gornall, W., Kaplan, S.N., & Strebulaev, I.A. (2021b). How venture capitalists make decisions. *Harvard Business Review*.

 https://hbr.org/2021/03/how-venture-capitalists-make-decisions
- Gorjian-Khanzad, Z., & Gooyabadi, A. A. (2021). Development of strategic resilience framework for small businesses post-COVID-19. *Businesses*, *I*(3), 127–141. https://doi.org/10.3390/businesses1030010
- Government Accountability Office (GAO). (2018, August 06). Effect of regulations on small business lending and institutions appears modest, but lending data could be improved. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-18-312
- Ha, L. T., Le, D. H., & Mai, N. N. (2021). Bribes, market power and access to credit: evidence from cross-country firm-level data. *International Review of Economics*,

- 68(4), 527–550. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12232-021-00381-1
- Harrison, R., Li, Y., Vigne, S. A., & Wu, Y. (2022). Why do small businesses have
 difficulty in accessing bank financing? *International Review of Financial* Analysis, 84(102352), Article 102352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.irfa.2022.102352
- Hart, E. M., Barmby, P., LeBauer, D., Michonneau, F., Mount, S., Mulrooney, P., Poisot,
 T., Woo, K. H., Zimmerman, N. B., & Hollister, J. W. (2016). Ten simple rules
 for digital data storage. *PLoS computational biology*, *12*(10), Article e1005097.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1005097
- Hayashi, P., Abib, G., & Hoppen, N. (2019). Validity in qualitative research: A processual approach. The Qualitative Report, 24(1), 98-112.
- Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research:

 A systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science & Medicine* (1982),

 292(114523), Article 114523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114523
- Hetu, M., Joly, Y., & Knoppers, B. M. (2020). A Contemporary Rereading of the Right to Withdraw Consent to Research in the Era of Biobanks. *Lex Electronica*, 25, 109.
- HHS. (2020). *The Belmont report*. https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/index.html
- Holmes, A. G. D. (2020). Researcher positionality A consideration of its influence and place in qualitative research A new researcher guide. *Shanlax International Journal of Education*, 8(4), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.34293/education.v8i4.3232
- Horton, J., Macve, R., & Struyven, G. (2004). Qualitative research: experiences in using

- semi-structured interviews. In *The Real Life Guide to Accounting Research* (pp. 339-357). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-008043972-3/50022-0
- Jagtiani, J., & Maingi, R. Q. (2019). How important are local community banks to small business lending? Evidence from mergers and acquisitions. Working paper (Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia). https://doi.org/10.21799/frbp.wp.2018.18
- Jarallah, S., Saleh, A. S., & Salim, R. (2019). Examining pecking order versus trade-off theories of capital structure: New evidence from Japanese firms. *International Journal of Finance & Economics*, 24(1), 204–211. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijfe.1657
- Jiang, G. F., Reuer, J. J., Southam, C., & Beamish, P. W. (2022). The impact of initial public offerings on SMEs' foreign investment decisions. *Journal of International Business Studies*, *53*(5), 879–901. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41267-022-00500-2
- Kalantonis, P., Kallandranis, C., & Sotiropoulos, M. (2021). Leverage and firm performance: New evidence on the role of economic sentiment using accounting information. *Journal of Capital Markets Studies*, 5(1), 96-107. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/JCMS-10-2020-0042
- Katare, B., Marshall, M. I., & Valdivia, C. B. (2021). Bend or break? Small business survival and strategies during the COVID-19 shock. *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction: IJDRR*, 61(102332), Article 102332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdrr.2021.102332
- Kelly, L. M., & Cordeiro, M. (2020). Three principles of pragmatism for research on organizational processes. *Methodological Innovations*, 13(2), Article

- 205979912093724. https://doi.org/10.1177/2059799120937242
- Khoa, & Thai. (2021). Capital Structure and Trade-Off Theory: Evidence from Vietnam.

 Journal of Asian Finance Economics and Business, 8(1), 45–52.

 https://doi.org/10.13106/jafeb.2021.vol8.no1.045
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 2: Context, research questions and designs. *European Journal of General Practice*, 23(1), 274-279. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375090
- Kress, J. C., & Turk, M. C. (2020). Too many to fail: Against community bank deregulation. *Nw. UL Rev.*, *115*, 647.
- Kumar, S., Sureka, R., & Colombage, S. (2020). Capital structure of SMEs: a systematic literature review and bibliometric analysis. *Management Review Quarterly*, 70(4), 535–565. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11301-019-00175-4
- Lähdesmäki, M., Siltaoja, M., & Spence, L. J. (2019). Stakeholder salience for small businesses: A social proximity perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *158*(2), 373–385. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3707-z
- Langtree, T., Birks, M., & Biedermann, N. (2019). Separating "fact" from fiction:

 Strategies to improve rigour in historical research. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(2), 1-17. https://doi.org/10.171169/fqs-20.2.3196
- Legesse, T. S., & Guo, H. (2020). Does firm efficiency matter for debt financing decisions? Evidence from the biggest manufacturing countries. *Journal of Applied Economics*, 23(1), 106–128. https://doi.org/10.1080/15140326.2020.1711591
- Lerner, J., & Nanda, R. (2020). Venture capital's role in financing innovation: What we

- know and how much we still need to learn. *The Journal of Economic*Perspectives: A Journal of the American Economic Association, 34(3), 237–261.

 https://doi.org/10.1257/jep.34.3.237
- Levitt, H. M., Morrill, Z., Collins, K. M., & Rizo, J. L. (2021). The methodological integrity of critical qualitative research: Principles to support design and research review. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 68(3), 357–370.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000523
- Li, Z., Farmanesh, P., Kirikkaleli, D., & Itani, R. (2021). A comparative analysis of COVID-19 and global financial crises: evidence from US economy. *Economic Research-Ekonomska Istraživanja*, 34(1), 1-15.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1331677X.2021.1952640
- Liu, Y., Dilanchiev, A., Xu, K., & Hajiyeva, A. M. (2022). Financing SMEs and business development as new post Covid-19 economic recovery determinants. *Economic Analysis and Policy*, 76, 554–567. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eap.2022.09.006
- Lochmiller, C. (2021). Conducting thematic analysis with qualitative data. *The Qualitative Report*. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2021.5008
- Maiolini, R., Franco, S., Cappa, F., & Hayes, D. (2023). Optimizing Reward-Based Crowdfunding. *IEEE Engineering Management Review*, 51(2), 55–62. https://doi.org/10.1109/emr.2023.3243148
- Mansor, M. F., Halim, H. A., Ahmad, N. H., Abu, N. H., & Kassim, M. A. M. (2021).

 Profiling crowdsourcing practices trend among SMEs in Malaysia. *Proceedings of 8th International Conference on Advanced Materials Engineering & Technology*

- (ICAMET 2020), Article A2347.
- Marconatto, D. A. B., Teixeira, E. G., Peixoto, G. A., & Faccin, K. (2022). Weathering the storm: what successful SMEs are doing to beat the pandemic. *Management Decision*, 60(5), 1369–1386. https://doi.org/10.1108/md-11-2020-1507
- Martinez, L. B., Scherger, V., & Guercio, M. B. (2019). SMEs capital structure: trade-off or pecking order theory: a systematic review. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 26(1), 105–132. https://doi.org/10.1108/jsbed-12-2017-0387
- Mehar, M. A. (2023). Determinants of internal financing: small and medium enterprises in Pakistan. *Journal of Economics Finance and Accounting*, 10(4), 224-235.
- Meliza, M., & Prijadi, R. (2024). The effect of human capital, social capital, and financial capital on micro and small business (MSE) survival: A study in DKI Jakarta. In *Proceedings of the 7th Global Conference on Business, Management, and Entrepreneurship (GCBME 2022)* (pp. 1682–1696). Atlantis Press International BV.
- Meslier, C., Sauviat, A., & Yuan, D. (2020). Comparative advantages of regional versus national banks in alleviating SME's financial constraints. *International Review of Financial Analysis*, 71(101471), 101471.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.irfa.2020.101471
- Modigliani, F., & Miller, M. H. (1963). Corporate income taxes and the cost of capital: A correction. *American Economic Review*, *53*(3), 433–443.

 https://www.jstor.org/stable/1809167

- Motulsky, S. L. (2021). Is member checking the gold standard of quality in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(3), 389–406.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000215
- Myers, S. C. (1984). The capital structure puzzle. *The Journal of Finance*, *39*(3), 574–592. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6261.1984.tb03646.x
- Myers, S. C., & Majluf, N. S. (1984). Corporate financing and investment decisions when firms have information that investors do not have. *Journal of financial economics*, 13(2), 187-221. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-405X(84)90023-0
- National Business Capital, (2021). 2019 small business failure rate: Start-up statistics by industry. https://www.nationalbusinesscapital.com/2019-small-business-failure-rate-startup-statistics-industry/
- National Small Business Association. (2017). 2017 Year-End Economic Report.

 https://nsba.biz/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Year-End-Economic-Report-2017.pdf
- Naumoski, A. (2022). Determinants of corporate growth: Empirical investigation of the southeast European companies. *Southeast European Review of Business and Economics*, 3(2), 36–56. https://doi.org/10.20544/serbe.06.02.22.p03
- Nguyen, H. T., Nguyen, H. M., Troege, M., & Nguyen, A. T. H. (2021). Debt aversion, education, and credit self-rationing in SMEs. *Small Business Economics*, *57*(3), 1125–1143. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-020-00329-9
- Nguyen, N. T. H., & Barth, J. R. (2020). Community banks vs. non-community banks:

 Where is the advantage in local small business funding? *Atlantic Economic*

- Journal: AEJ, 48(2), 161–174. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11293-020-09671-5
- Nha, V. T. T. (2021). Understanding validity and reliability from qualitative and quantitative research traditions. *VNU Journal of Foreign Studies*, *37*(3). https://doi.org/10.25073/2525-2445/vnufs.4672
- Niculaescu, C.-E., Sangiorgi, I., & Bell, A. R. (2023). A tale of two crises: Venture capital funding during the global financial crisis and covid-19 pandemic. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4511898
- Nisar, T. M., Prabhakar, G., & Torchia, M. (2020). Crowdfunding innovations in emerging economies: Risk and credit control in peer-to-peer lending network platforms. *Strategic Change*, 29(3), 355–361. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsc.2334
- Opdenakker, R. J. G. (2006). Advantages and disadvantages of four interview techniques in qualitative research. In *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung= Forum:*Qualitative Social Research (Vol. 7, No. 4, pp. art-11). Institut fur Klinische Sychologie and Gemeindesychologie.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2018, February). New

 Approaches to SME and Entrepreneurship Financing: Broadening the Range of

 Instruments. https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/New-Approaches-SME-full-report.pdf
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533–544.

- https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Petach, L., Weiler, S., & Conroy, T. (2021). It's a wonderful loan: local financial composition, community banks, and economic resilience. *Journal of Banking & Finance*, *126*(106077), Article 106077.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbankfin.2021.106077
- Pietilä, A.-M., Nurmi, S.-M., Halkoaho, A., & Kyngäs, H. (2020). Qualitative research:

 Ethical considerations. In *The Application of Content Analysis in Nursing Science Research* (pp. 49–69). Springer International Publishing.
- Raimo, N., Caragnano, A., Zito, M., Vitolla, F., & Mariani, M. (2021). Extending the benefits of ESG disclosure: The effect on the cost of debt financing. *Corporate Social Responsibility and Environmental Management*, 28(4), 1412–1421. https://doi.org/10.1002/csr.2134
- Raineri, E. M., & Sohmen, V. S. (2021). Socially responsible crowdsourcing with small businesses in the covid-19 era: an empirical study. *Global Journal of Entrepreneurship (GJE)*, 5.
- Ramanadhan, S., Revette, A. C., Lee, R. M., & Aveling, E. L. (2021). Pragmatic approaches to analyzing qualitative data for implementation science: an introduction. *Implementation Science Communications*, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s43058-021-00174-1
- Rao, P., Kumar, S., Chavan, M., & Lim, W. M. (2023). A systematic literature review on SME financing: Trends and future directions. *Journal of Small Business*Management, 61(3), 1247–1277. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472778.2021.1955123

- Reverte, C., & Badillo, R. (2019). Alternative equity financing instruments for entrepreneurial ventures: A bibliometric analysis of research in the last three decades. *Current Science*, 116(6), 926. https://doi.org/10.18520/cs/v116/i6/926-935
- Ritter, J. R. (2021). Initial public offerings: median age of IPOs through 2020. *IPO Data.**University of Florida. https://site.warrington.ufl.edu/ritter/files/IPOs-Age.pdf
- Ross, P. T., & Zaidi, N. L. B. (2019). Limited by our limitations. *Perspectives on Medical Education*, 8(4), 261–264. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-00530-x
- Saah, P. (2022). Critical factors for the successful implementation of a strategic business plan among small and medium size enterprises. *International Review of Management and Marketing*, 12(4), 19.
- Sasso, M. (2024, March 7). Small US Firms Remain Optimistic Even With High Debt

 Burdens. Bloomberg. https://www.bloomberg.com
- Satterly, H.D. (2020, December 16). Small business tax rate: 2021 guide for business owners. *Fundera*. https://www.fundera.com/blog/small-business-tax-rate
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2009). Research methods for business students.

 4th ed. Prentice Hall
- Sedunov, J. (2020). Small banks and consumer satisfaction. *Journal of Corporate*Finance, 60(101517), 101517. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2019.101517
- Serrasqueiro, Z., Pinto, B., & Sardo, F. (2023). SMEs growth and profitability, productivity and debt relationships. *Journal of Economics, Finance, and Administrative Science*, 28(56), 404–419. https://doi.org/10.1108/jefas-01-2022-

- Sharif, M. I. (2019). Fundamental drivers of capital structure: Evidence from publicly traded non-financial us firms. *International Journal of Economics and Financial Issues*, 9(6), 113-122. https://ideas.repec.org/a/eco/journ1/2019-06-14.html
- Simon, M., & Goes, J. (2010). Dissertation & scholarly research: Recipes for success (2nd ed.) Edition. https://doi: 10.13140/RG.2.1.5089.0960
- Sironi, A. (2018). The evolution of banking regulation since the financial crisis: A critical assessment. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3304672
- Sperling, D. (2022). "Could you help me die?": On the ethics of researcher-participant relationship and the limitations of qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 21, Article 160940692211050. https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069221105076
- Stahl, N. A., & King, J. A. (2020). Expanding approaches for research: Understanding and using trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Developmental Education*, 44(1), 26-28.
- Turner III, D. W., & Hagstrom-Schmidt, N. (2022). Qualitative interview design. *Howdy* or Hello? Technical and professional communication.
- Theodos, B., McDaniel, N., McManus, S., Seidman, E., & Weaver, E. (2024). Federal Small Business Supports. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/Federal_Small_Business_Supports.pdf
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2020). 2020 Small Business Profile.
 https://cdn.advocacy.sba.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/04144224/2020-Small-

Business-Economic-Profile-US.pdf

- Udod, S., MacPhee, M., Wagner, J. I. J., Berry, L., Perchie, G., & Conway, A. (2021).
 Nurse perspectives in the emergency department: The synergy tool in workload management and work engagement. *Journal of nursing management*, 29(6), 1763-1770. https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm.13320
- Xu, A., Baysari, M. T., Stocker, S. L., Leow, L. J., Day, R. O., & Carland, J. E. (2020).
 Researchers' views on, and experiences with, the requirement to obtain informed consent in research involving human participants: a qualitative study. *BMC* Medical Ethics, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12910-020-00538-7
- Yang, J., Ma, J., & Doty, D. H. (2020). Family involvement, governmental connections, and IPO underpricing of SMEs in China. *Family Business Review*, 33(2), 175–193. https://doi.org/10.1177/0894486520905180
- Yezza, H., & Chabaud, D. (2023). Beyond entrepreneurial failure: Framing failure in the context of family business succession. *Canadian Journal of Administrative*Sciences / Revue Canadienne Des Sciences de l Administration.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/cjas.1735
- Yıldırım, D., & Çelik, A. K. (2021). Testing the pecking order theory of capital structure: Evidence from Turkey using panel quantile regression approach. *Borsa Istanbul Review*, 21(4), 317–331. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bir.2020.11.002
- Yousef, I., Almoumani, H., & Samara, I. (2020). The Impact of Internationalization of the Boardroom on Capital Structure. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management*, 13(12), 307. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/jrfm13120307

- Yström, A. (2019). The role of financial reporting: Perspectives of different actors within the reporting environment of entrepreneurial SMEs. (Doctoral dissertation, Jönköping University, Jönköping International Business School).
- Zhou, L. (2022, October 12). The percentage of businesses that fail (statistics & failure rates). *Luisa Zhou*. https://www.luisazhou.com/blog/businesses-that-fail/
- Zutshi, A., Mendy, J., Sharma, G. D., Thomas, A., & Sarker, T. (2021). From challenges to creativity: Enhancing SMEs' resilience in the context of COVID-19.
 Sustainability, 13(12), Article 6542. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13126542

Appendix A: Invitation

There is a new project about small business owners using their successful financing strategies to remaining operational beyond 5 Years that could help existing or new business owners in the restaurant industry better understand financing strategies to remain operational. For this project, you are invited to share the financing strategies you used to remain operational beyond 5 years.

About the project:

- One 30-60 minute phone interview that will be audio recorded (no videorecording)
- To protect your privacy, the published project will not share any names or details that identify you.

Volunteers must meet these requirements:

- (1) over 18 years of age,
- (2) must be located in Central Florida,
- (3) a small business restaurant owner, and
- (4) have used their financing strategy to remain operational beyond 5 years
 This interview is part of the doctoral project for Kenneth M. Brown, a DBA student at
 Walden University. Interviews will take place during April 2024

Please reach out to let the researcher know of your interest. You are welcome to forward it to others who might be interested.

Appendix B: Interview Protocol

Interview Protocol	
Introduce the interview and set the stage. Introduce myself and the purpose of the interview thereby setting the stage.	Hello, my name is Kenneth Brown. I am a Doctoral Candidate with Walden University. The purpose of this interview is to identify and explore the successful financing strategies small business owners in the restaurant industry use to ensure they remain operational beyond 5 years. I am going to ask you eight questions to which I would like your responses to. Then, I will conclude the interview. Do you have any questions?
Watch for nonverbal cues. Paraphrase the participant response. Ask follow-up probing questions to get more in depth	Interview Questions: What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business? What strategy did you use prioritized seeking capital for your business? What financial capital did you obtain? How does your financial strategies help you balance short and long-term financing decisions? What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any? How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy? How does financing influence your strategic thinking? Is there any additional information you would like to share?
Wrap up the interview thanking participant. Schedule a follow-up interview to perform	Thank you for participating in the interview, an integral part of my research project. I will contact you in a week to schedule a time for
member checking with the participant.	us to review the accuracy of my interpretations of your interview responses.

Review and interpret the interview transcripts

The member checking follow-up interview can help one reach data saturation through obtaining indepth information and enhancing academic rigor

Ask if the synthesis represents the answer or if there is a diditional information and information information and enhancing academic rigor

Graphic adopted from DBA Qualitative Pragmatic Inquiry Research handbook (2023). Not needed in proposal or research project. A visual reminder during proposal stage when creating interview protocol

Introduce myself and purpose of the follow-up interview to set the stage.

Share a copy of the succinct synthesis for each individual questions.

Bring in probing questions related to other information that I found – note the information must be related so that I am probing and adhering to the IRB approval.

Walk through each question, read the interpretation, and ask: Is my interpretation correct? Did I miss anything? Or would you like to add anything?

Hello Interviewee,

Thank you for taking this time to meet with me again to review the accuracy of my interpretations of your interview responses.

I will read the questions one at a time and my interpretations of your responses to them and ask you if my interpretation is correct.

- 1. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 2. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 3. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 4. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 5. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 6. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 7. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- 8. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed

Appendix C: Interview Transcripts

Interview 1: Food Truck Business

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

I funded my food truck business from my personal savings and a few contributions from family and friends. To keep the business moving, I have taken out small loans against my truck and one against my house. This was especially true during the pandemic when there was no other way to survive.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

While seeking capital for my business, my priority was obtaining as much money as possible from my personal finances. My goal was to retain control of my business which made it difficult for me to look for angel investors and other sources of capital. I also wanted a business that I would fully be responsible for instead of being pressured to perform even when the market conditions do not allow such performance.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

A large share of my capital came from my savings, which I had accumulated before I retired. I also held a small fundraiser involving family and friends to raise more money for the food truck and other expenses needed to start the business.

4. How do your financial strategies help you balance short and long-term financing decisions?

For short and long-term financing decisions, I first consider the sales turnover and the profit thereafter to determine the extent to which I need to reinvest my profit in the business. These decisions are not always certain given that the food business is not a

stable one. There are days that I make losses because the food did not sell, and I cannot repackage the same food. On such days, I have to be disciplined and not remove profit from the business for at least two or more days depending on how much loss I incurred.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

For debt financing, I took out a small loan against my home during the pandemic period. I did not want to burden the business with a huge loan that would require greater collateral even though it gave me a better chance of managing the business in a short time while waiting for the economy to rebound. I must say that it has been a difficult experience repaying the loan because I have had to renegotiate with the bankers several times to determine the best conditions to repay the loan.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

I determine my finances based on daily business costs rather than planning ahead. While I would like to have a contingency account where I could keep money for emergencies, the size of the business does not allow for such an account. Therefore, I have included any not have any unexpected financial needs in my strategy.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

Thinking about financing helps me to plan for short-term goals related to paying my staff, who are not many by the way, and also to plan for stock, which is important for quality control. While I would like to expand in the long term, I am currently limited by the narrow opportunities for financing, partly because the business is not doing as well as it should. I think that more opportunities for financing would allow me to grow my food truck business and acquire at least two or more trucks in the next 5 years.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

No, not really.

Interview 2: Family-Owned Restaurant

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

Our family business obtains finances mostly from personal contributions made to the business by family members. These contributions are treated as soft loans and are mostly sought when the business is underperforming. When the business is doing well, we try to save as much profit as we can as a contingency measure while taking only a small share to solve personal needs. We also obtain financing from banks only if necessary and if we want a long-term solution to a pressing financial problem.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

Our goal when seeking capital in any kind is always to ensure the business is still owned by the family. We have a proud legacy, built by our grandfather, and we always want to keep it that way. We have a good record system that we often use to show the business' performance when seeking out a loan from a bank. We mainly prioritize short-term survival when seeking capital for our business.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

As I mentioned earlier, we currently have a business loan obtained from the US Small Business Administration. We took this loan in January 2021 to keep us moving because our profit savings had been depleted by the time the shutdown guidelines were lifted.

Our main financing strategy to keep the business operating in the short term is to have a revolving facility that caters to everyday expenses. This account addresses all short-term payments including payments for suppliers, part-time workers, and utilities. For long-term financial decisions, we tend to rely on the profit produced by the business to determine the next steps.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

In the past, we used debt financing for restructuring the restaurant. We decided to change the outlook and improve the menu, which also required the retraining of restaurant staff to ensure that they were up to date with the new operational model. The debt was taken around 2015 against the space occupied by the restaurant and the restaurant itself, and we are in the process of repaying it.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

We have not included expected financial needs into our strategy, but we do recognize the significance of having an emergency fund to address unforeseen needs.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

Financing is the most important part of any business strategy. Without finance, it is difficult to get things rolling. I mean that short-term thinking based on business needs requires strong financial leverage that needs to come from within the business. The same financial leverage is needed in much greater volumes if we are thinking long-term. We have recognized the gaps that exist in financing and are in the process of planning our next steps, which I know will require us to make a huge step in the future of the restaurant.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

I would like to appreciate the work you are doing studying small businesses like this one because most small business owners out there do not have enough information on what it takes to succeed.

Interview 3: Small Dine-In

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

I determine the long-term needs of my business, assess these needs against the money I have in my bank account, determine the deficit, and then draw out a strategy on how to fill it. I must say that business is always operating at a negative, especially since the pandemic, because I had to take out a huge loan against the restaurant to keep it going. I thought that taking the loan from my bank was the best decision given that the staff had gone and paid for 2 months and were on the verge of quitting. I recognize the need to keep them satisfied and therefore made the decision to take the loan.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

When I was first seeking capital for my business, I considered three options, use my home as collateral for a business loan, partner with a friend to develop the business idea or do it myself. The loan option seemed easy, but I was not guaranteed that the business would be a success. I could also not convince my bank to loan me a huge sum against my statement. I considered partnering with a friend, but we had small differences that would have turned out badly for my idea. I went with the last option of financing the restaurant myself, which was not an easy step, but through the support of friends and family, I managed to get the starting capital for my business.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

I raised half the capital on my own using my savings and my partners'. The rest of the capital came from family and friends who wanted to support my idea and a small part came from a loan I took on informal terms.

4. How do your financial strategies help you balance short and long-term financing decisions?

My financial strategy is very simple. I only spend what I earn. What this means is that everything that I get from the business in terms of profit goes back into the business. I use the profit to address my personal expenses, which looks comfortable unless the business is underperforming. I do not have any long-term goals at the moment given how difficult things are. I only want to keep the restaurant stable in such a difficult economic time.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

As I said earlier, I took out a small loan against the business to help cover the salaries of staff a year after the pandemic. The recovery from the losses during Covid-19 had not been as fast as I had hoped. I do feel a bit of pressure having to pay the loan, especially when the profits are not as high as they used to be before the pandemic.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

I have an emergency fund that is tied to my personal savings. I use this fund to address uncertainties that arise within the business.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

I do not think much about the strategy I will use to grow my business. At the moment, I want to keep the business stable. But I must say the next big financial decision I will make on the business will depend on whether the business generates enough profit.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

Interview 4: Pastry Shop

No.

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

I inherited the shop from my parents, and I have been running it for the past 8 years. I cannot say that I used much financing given that the pastry shop sustains itself and its menu is currently the best-selling in the area. However, if I were to get more finances for the pastry shop, I would probably consider the potential for growing the shop by expanding its size or increasing its menu as the main criteria for obtaining financing.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

Having inherited the shop from my parents, I would say that the first money I injected into the shop came from a small loan I took from a friend. It was just a small loan meant to balance the books and provide additional leverage for operating costs.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

As I said, it was just a small loan from a friend to a friend designed to help me keep things going after my parents decided to retire from the shop.

For short-term decisions, it is really I just have to look at the stock levels, the employees' salaries, tax remittances, and utilities. As long as these cost areas are covered, the business is fine. For long-term financing decisions, I mostly consider the potential for the pastry shop's growth. I only make big decisions on looking for more money when it involves filling in the human resource gaps, adding more stock, or serving in special events such as weddings and birthdays.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

I have not really used any strategy for debt financing. My business model allows me to use the customers' money upfront to provide some of the services they are seeking, especially when the service is out of the pastry shop. I often do not find a reason to look for more money for operations in the pastry shop, which makes it comfortable to run things. I would only use that financing if the event were too big, and the contract is worth taking out a loan on.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

The pastry shop is self-sustaining, eliminating the need for unexpected financing. I tried to keep things as tight as possible to ensure that I did not use profit on emergencies that were not related to the shop. I also have a good insurance policy that covers a variety of liabilities within the shop, which is contingency enough.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

My strategic thinking is mostly influenced by the kind of relationships I build with customers. If I am looking to remain operational in five or more years as your research suggests, then I need to maintain a strong customer base above anything else. If I need to

expand, it needs to be with a strong and loyal customer base, with the financing part serving as a catalyst.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

Interview 5: Small Restaurant

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

Financing for my business depends on the expenses I need to cover and how sensitive they are to the restaurant's survival. If some expenses require more urgent attention than others, then the priority in financing has to be on those expenses that are more likely to disrupt the flow of service in the restaurant. The financing can come from the business account, a bank overdraft facility, or a business credit card.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

While seeking the starting capital for my business, I was mostly interested in a person who had the same vision as myself in terms of the food list I was looking to provide. I partnered with a renowned and qualified chef, who provided me with the legitimacy and goodwill needed to get finances from investors.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

I obtained funding from a venture capitalist who bought a 30% stake in the restaurant.

The money was important in designing the interior of the restaurant and helped to set off expenses in the first few months.

I do not really have a specific financial strategy for managing the restaurant, but I tend to look at the performance of the restaurant from the accountant's report to determine short and long-term decisions. I have a small background in accounting, which makes it easy for me to read the daily, weekly, and monthly finances of the restaurant to determine where improvements are needed. I just prioritize the employee salary and the supplier payments along with the utilities to ensure that the restaurant keeps its light on.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

The restaurant took a loan in its name during the pandemic, which is to be repaid within the next 6 years. I considered the fact that the loan was available at a low-interest rate and helped to boost the restaurant's performance after the lockdown was lifted.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

We have a collective fund for the restaurant contributed to monthly by me, the chef, and the venture capitalist to help during emergencies.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

My strategic thinking is based on the concept that the more finances available, the better chances the restaurant has at expanding and producing better results. However, I also think that it is important to address real issues in the business including the quality of meals offered and the kind of service that the staff provide to customers before considering how financing could influence the business' growth. At the moment, the financing situation is quite tight, and having additional funds either from a loan facility or another investor could help to boost the restaurant's performance.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

I would like to say that maintaining business finances is one of the most tedious jobs, but it is crucial to succeeding beyond the 5-year limit for any restaurant.

Interview Six: Drive-Through Restaurant

1. What strategy do you use to obtain financing for your business?

The main strategy I use to finance my business is determining the recurrent needs of the business and identifying gaps that need to be filled. This strategy is a simple way of assessing what it takes for the business to remain operational even in the toughest of times. I only obtain additional finance when it is necessary, which probably means that the profit levels of the business are not as good as they should be.

2. What strategy did you use to prioritize seeking capital for your business?

When seeking the initial capital for my business, I just wanted a part-time hustle that could generate more income for myself and my family. For this reason, I did not really mind if the financing would come from someone wanting a stake in the business. I had a friend who owned a gas station and was willing to partner with me to open a drive-through restaurant, with some of the funding coming from his side. I just had to get the menu for the restaurant right, which unlocked everything that followed.

3. What financial capital did you obtain?

The financial capital I obtained was in the form of a joint investment. We agreed to share costs with my friend and had a formal contract on how to handle different aspects of the business's operation.

My financial strategy allows me to prioritize customer satisfaction above anything else. I only use money when there is additional value to the customer, which is my basis for short and long-term financial decisions. I like to maintain a strict business discipline, which means that I do not remove money from the business unless there is some value being added to the customer's experience. I have not really thought of any long-term goal I would like to achieve with the restaurant but thinking of it now, I would like to pursue an expansion.

5. What strategies have you used for debt financing, if any?

I have not really needed debt financing so far. Whenever the business is facing a downturn, I speak to my friend and we find an amicable solution, which often involves both of us raising money from our pockets to offset the existing gaps. I must say that my collaboration is my friend, and our understanding of each other's businesses is what we use to drive our businesses forward.

6. How have you included unexpected financing needs into your strategy?

I have not included any unexpected financial needs in my business strategy because I have never really thought of going outside the business to look for additional funds to manage emergencies. I do not have an emergency fund, which I think is risky, but considering the small nature of the business, I am not exactly sure how much of an emergency fund the business should have.

7. How does financing influence your strategic thinking?

My strategic thinking is influenced by financing in the sense that balancing the daily, weekly, and monthly finances of my restaurant is one of the success criteria for any small

business. I think that putting the needs of the business above one's own personal needs is a pathway to small business growth.

8. Is there any additional information you would like to share?

No.